TELL ME MORE: PARENT-CHILD SEXUAL TALK AND YOUNG ADULT SEXUAL COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION WITH ROMANTIC PARTNERS

by

Kelsi Wilson

April 2021

Director of Thesis: Jake Jensen, Ph.D.

Major Department: Human Development and Family Science

Young adults (18-30) tend to show insufficient levels of communication about sex with their romantic partners, despite the many benefits of sexual communication to relationships for this age group. Often, learned sexual shame and guilt play a role in inhibiting sexual communication with partners. Early messages about sex from parents that stem from narrow cultural boundaries of communication may play a role in fostering sexual shame and guilt from a young age, potentially influencing sexual communication patterns with partners later on. This study seeks to identify whether a significant relationship exists between participants' past parentchild sexual communication growing up and sexual communication satisfaction, relational satisfaction, and sexual satisfaction with current partners. ANOVA analyses revealed greater reported sex guilt among males and highly religious participants. Correlation and regression analyses yielded significant, positive relationships between former parent-child communication quality and current young adult sexual satisfaction with partner. A surprising result was a positive relationship between parent-child communication quality and sex guilt which warrants further research. Clinical implications and research directions are discussed for increasing open parent-child sex communication.

Keywords: sexual communication, parent-child sex talk, sexual satisfaction, sex guilt

TELL ME MORE: PARENT-CHILD SEXUAL TALK AND YOUNG ADULT SEXUAL COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION WITH ROMANTIC PARTNERS

A Thesis

Presented to the Faculty of the Department of Human Development and Family Science

East Carolina University

In Partial Fulfillment of the Requirements for the Degree

Master of Science in Marriage and Family Therapy

by

Kelsi Wilson

April 2021



TELL ME MORE: PARENT-CHILD SEXUAL TALK AND YOUNG ADULT SEXUAL COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION WITH ROMANTIC PARTNERS

by

Kelsi Wilson

APPROVED BY:	
DIRECTOR OF THESIS:	
-	Jakob Jensen, Ph. D
COMMITTEE MEMBER:	
	Alan Taylor, Ph. D
COMMITTEE MEMBER:	
	Sharon Ballard, Ph. D
CHAIR OF THE DEPARTMENT [1] OF HUMAN DEVELOPMENT AND FAMILY SCIENCE:	
	Sharon Ballard, Ph. D
DEAN OF THE GRADUATE SCHOOL:	
	Paul J. Gemperline, Ph. D

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would first like to thank my major professor, Dr. Jakob Jensen. Your dedication and support to me as both a student and researcher means more than you know. This thesis would have been impossible to complete without your guidance, dedication, and constancy in showing up for me and this project. Thank you for always making me feel prioritized and for your quality feedback and genuine care.

I would also like to thank my committee, Dr. Alan Taylor and Dr. Sharon Ballard. Your dependability and support were crucial to this work and your high quality feedback added unquestionable value to the final product.

I could not have completed this thesis without the support of my amazing cohort: Molly, Claire, Rachel, Chris, Daija, Judith, Olivia, and especially Annie, who was my thesis "sister in arms" and provided needed mutual support through the ups and downs of the process. Thank you for keeping me motivated through the good times and being a safe place to lean on through the hard.

I would not be where I am now without my hardworking and supportive parents. Thank you for teaching me to shoot for the stars and for providing resources and love to get me there. You have made not only this but every milestone leading up to it possible.

And finally, to my incredible fiancée, Chase: thank you for believing in me and always encouraging me to go as far as I can and see things through. Your encouragement and love have made this not only possible, but all the more meaningful. I am thankful to know I can count on your unwavering support and enthusiasm for my efforts and successes, both present and future.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

LIST OF TABLES	viii
CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION	1
Need for Present Study	2
Research Questions and Hypotheses	5
Conclusion	6
CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW	8
Theoretical Foundation	9
Sexual Communication	10
Types of sexual communication	11
Sexual communication and sexual satisfaction	11
Barriers to sexual communication	14
Responding to barriers	15
Sex Guilt and Shame	16
Effects of sex guilt and shame	17
Development of sex guilt and shame	18
Parent-Child Sex Communication	19
Current trends in parent-child sex communication	20
Increasing quality of parent-child sex communication	22
Young people's perception of parent-child sex talk	25
Sexual Communication in Young Adulthood	26
Topics discussed among young adults	27
Motivations for sexual communication	28

Barriers to young adult sexual communication	. 30
Young adult sexual talk and gender	. 30
Current Study	. 31
CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY	. 33
Participation	. 33
Procedures	. 33
Measures	. 34
Contributors to sexual knowledge	. 34
Sexual communication satisfaction	. 34
Relationship satisfaction	. 34
Sexual satisfaction	. 35
Parent-child sex communication	. 35
Sexual guilt	. 36
Data Analysis	. 36
CHAPTER 4: REFERENCES	. 38
CHAPTER 5: PARENT-CHILD SEXUAL TALK AND YOUNG ADULT SEXUAL	
COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION WITH ROMANTIC PARTNERS	. 45
Background	. 45
Theoretical Foundations	. 46
Sexual Communication	. 47
Young Adult Sexual Communication	. 48
Barriers to sexual communication: shame and guilt	. 50
Parent-child sex communication	. 52

Purpo	se of Study	54
Metho	odology	57
	Participants	57
	Procedures	58
	Measures	58
	Contributors to sexual knowledge	58
	Sexual communication satisfaction	58
	Relationship satisfaction	59
	Sexual satisfaction	59
	Parent-child sexual communication	60
	Sexual guilt	60
	Data analysis	61
Resul	ts	61
Discu	ssion	67
	Source of sexual knowledge	68
	Group differences in sex guilt	69
	Parent-child communication and sexual satisfaction	70
	Parent-child communication and sex guilt	72
	Implications	74
	Limitations	77
	Future directions and conclusion	79
Refere	ences	80
APPENDIX A	A: INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL	88

A PARTITALLE AND COLUMN THE CAMPAGE	*	
APPENDIX B: COMPLETE SURVEY	Y 8	39

LIST OF TABLES

1.	Demographic differences frequencies for study variables	. 62
2.	Descriptive statistics and intercorrelations for study variables	. 64
3.	Summary of regression analyses	. 66

CHAPTER 1: INTRODUCTION

Young adult romantic relationships play a foundational role in their development, health, and lifelong relationship patterns (Landor & Winter, 2019). Because communication between partners plays a dominant role in the quality of romantic relationships (Vazhappily & Reyes, 2018), a continual look at young adult romantic communication is needed to increase the health and satisfaction in emerging adults. In particular, healthy communication about sex can help romantic partners achieve physical and emotional safety (Chatterjee, 2008; Denes, 2020; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010), as well as deeper and more satisfying feelings of connection (Jones, 2016; Landor & Winter, 2019). Because young adulthood involves increased sexual decision-making, including some sexual debuts, the way in which they communicate about sexual topics may be especially important in negotiating new relationships and avoiding health risks such as STI's (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Landor & Winter, 2019).

Early messages about sexuality from parents and caregivers heavily influence sexual scripts and attitudes in children (Ballard & Senn, 2019), and may go on to impact long-term views of sexuality (Powers, 2017). In particular, negativity and silence around sexual topics from parents can breed shame and discomfort in offspring (Day, 2019; Goldfarb et al., 2019), resulting in the continuance of negative cycles and a culture of shame (Lim, 2019). Internalization of such shame may serve as a barrier to the ability of these children to later communicate about sexual topics with romantic partners (Day, 2019; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Lim, 2019), thus impacting the long-term quality of important relationships (Montesi et al., 2010). Symbolic interaction theory proposes that social interactions create and reinforce meaning beginning from a young age, which can then go on to influence how one understands certain symbols and topics across the life course (Rose, 1962; Yeager, 2016). Additionally, Arnett's broad and narrow

theory of socialization emphasizes the constraints a culture may place on the acceptability of certain topics (such as sexuality) and emphasizes that these barriers are passed down through families (Arnett, 1995). Understanding the connection between parental messages to children about sex and later comfort in sexual communication with partners may provide insight into pivotal points of intervention to combat sexual shame and increase quality and strength of young adult relationships, ultimately laying a foundation for more positive relationship trajectories long term.

Need for Present Study

Young adulthood has often been defined in previous research as the period between ages 18 and 30—a stage that often includes normative transitions from adolescence into adulthood such as attending college, marrying, and beginning full time jobs (Lee et al., 2018). The young adult population occupies a unique and critical place in the developmental trajectory, as they must balance the transition to adulthood with conflicting needs of autonomy and connection while all the same time experiencing social pressures on how to accomplish this (Watkins & Beckmeyer, 2020). Because many in this age range are just beginning to have more committed, intimate, and dyadic relationships compared with their experience as adolescents (Meier & Allen, 2009), they are at a pivotal point for learning healthy patterns within relationships. Additionally, strong romantic relationships in young adults contribute to overall life satisfaction and thriving in this age group (Xia et al., 2018).

Given the importance of young adult romantic relationships in shaping their individual and relational development (Landor & Winter, 2010; Watkins & Beckmeyer, 2020), increased knowledge on what may contribute to healthy romantic partnerships among young adults will offer benefits to those who work with this population. Researchers widely agree that young

adults are not communicating meaningfully with romantic partners to the degree needed, particularly in regard to sexual topics (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Such a pattern may take a toll on both the depth that can be achieved in these foundational relationships as well as continue to promote messages that talk of sex is taboo (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Jones, 2016).

Because of the strengths that can come to young adult relationships through increased sexual communication—including increased intimacy, closeness, knowledge, and safety (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Jones, 2016; Landor & Winter, 2019; Montesi et al., 2010)—young adults will likely benefit heavily from increased comfort to discuss these topics with romantic partners. Indeed, communication about vulnerable topics such as sex and intimacy is thought to be one of the most important contributors to strong relationships (Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011). Due to their foundational nature, stronger young adult relationships will in turn result in long-term benefits toward society such as greater stability of social structures, lowered divorce and violence, and higher quality parenting for the next generation (Xia et al., 2018).

Conversely, if sex communication does not improve among emerging adults, taboos may be further propelled in modern culture, increasing the distance between pressures to perform to high sexual standards and realistic ability to do so. Furthermore, discomfort in sexual discussion among young adults may ultimately result in untapped potential for sexual and relational satisfaction (Davis et al., 2006; Jones, 2016). Relationships may deteriorate prematurely due to miscommunication or feelings of dissatisfaction that may otherwise be resolvable (Jones, 2016). Young adult expectations for relational communication may ultimately lower, setting the stage for limited satisfaction in future relationships (Landor & Winter, 2010). Finally, studies indicate that ineffective sexual communication in this population may result in higher rates of STI's and unwanted pregnancies in a population where such rates are already higher than that of the

general public (Landor & Winter, 2019). Therefore, an informed look at factors contributing to ease and effectiveness of sexual communication in emerging adults is called for.

An additional need for this study is the paucity in research surrounding any connection between parent-child comfort in discussing sex and those children's long-term comfort in discussing sexual matters with future partners. While one study has attempted to find such a relationship (Powers, 2017), limitations may have prevented an accurate view at possible connections, and thus further attempts at understanding these relationships are needed.

If indeed such a connection exists, it may add further incentive for parents to increase openness with children in sexual matters, as current research indicates that such openness is extremely rare and widely insufficient (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). Research has already overwhelmingly supported that limited or shame-filled sexual communication from parents to children impacts the way these children engage in sexual decision-making (Abrego, 2011; Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017). Additionally, negative parental attitudes surrounding sex and messages of shame and guilt can translate to internalized negativity and shame in children (Lim, 2019; Powers, 2017; Totonchi, 2015), as well as socializing their identity as sexual beings in a negative way (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Resulting sexual shame can then lead to riskier sexual behavior, distorted perceptions of sexual experiences, and lower engagement in sexual behaviors (Day, 2019; Totonchi, 2015). Moreover, parents' punitive or uncomfortable responses to sexual topics may ultimately propel messages of sexual shame and silence in future generations and reinforce the taboo culture (Jones, 2016; Totonchi, 2015).

Increasing openness in sexual dialogue between parents and children may have needed positive impacts on dispelling sexual shame and offering working models for having such

conversations with future partners (Jones, 2016). As the rising generation becomes the next generation's parents, a thorough understanding of the benefits of openness with romantic partners and future children may result in new cycles of openness and comfort.

Research Questions and Hypotheses

This study seeks to explore the consequences of high- and low-quality sexual communication between parents and children in predicting quality of romantic partner sexual communication, as well as connections with sexual and relational satisfaction.

Research questions include:

- 1) From whom do young adults report receiving the most information about sexuality? Does source of sexual knowledge show an association with increased or decreased partner sexual communication satisfaction?
- 2) Is parent-child sex communication significantly associated with later romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and relational satisfaction? Does sex guilt show a significant association with parent-child sex communication or romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, or relational satisfaction?
- 3) Do parent-child sex communication patterns or sex guilt differ by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, or religiosity?

Hypotheses:

1) Based on low reported rates of parent-child sex communication (Wilson et al., 2010) and culturally narrow constraints surrounding sexual openness (Ballard & Senn, 2019), we anticipate young adults will report receiving the most information about sexuality from media and internet usage. We predict that participants who have received sexual

- knowledge predominantly from parents, friends, or partners will report the highest levels of sexual communication satisfaction.
- 2) Based on the idea of early messages' influence emphasized in socialization and symbolic interaction theories (Arnett, 1995; Yeager, 2016), we hypothesize that higher quality of parent-child sexual communication will predict higher satisfaction with romantic partner sex communication later in life. Based on previous connections between sexual communication with relational and sexual satisfaction (Cupach & Comstock, 1990; Davis et al., 2006; Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011), we predict that parent-child sexual communication will also predict higher relational and sexual satisfaction. Finally, we predict that sex guilt will show a negative association with all other variables in the study based on previous findings that sex guilt negatively impacts sexual and relational aspects of life (Day, 2019) and on previous connections between absent or ineffective parent-child sex communication and sexual shame (Totonchi, 2015).
- 3) We predict that lower-quality parent-child sex communication will take place between parents in participants that are male (Goldfarb et al., 2018), non-heterosexual (Goldfarb et al., 2018), and high in religiosity (Day, 2019) based on past findings. We also predict that females, participants that are non-heterosexual, and participants reporting higher religiosity will report higher levels of sex guilt based on previous connections (Day, 2019; Goldfarb et al., 2018).

Conclusion

Communication about sex is critical to young adult relationships, and increased attention toward ways of enhancing such openness would be beneficial to young people specifically and to society as a whole (Xia et al., 2018). Early communication between parents and children may

have major impacts on later sexual openness (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017), indicating a need for understanding this link and potentially increasing early interventions with parents and children. Additionally, parental messages—along with media, religious, and societal messages—can foster guilt and shame surrounding the discussion of sex which may also play a role in young adult sex communication in relationships (Lim, 2019; Powers, 2017; Totonchi, 2015). Therefore, a study is needed that reviews the literature on parent-child sex communication, young adult sexual communication with romantic partners, and the role of sexual shame and guilt in communication on these topics; examines the relationship between these factors; and considers other factors such as sex education received, geographic location, religion, and gender.

The following chapter will present a thorough review of existing research regarding the definition and role of sexual communication in romantic relationships, the role of sex guilt and shame in sexual communication patterns, current prevalence of parent-child sex communications, and young adult patterns of sexual communication. A subsequent chapter will outline the methods of the proposed study, complete with a comprehensive description of proposed measures and data analysis plans.

CHAPTER 2: LITERATURE REVIEW

A lasting and satisfying romantic relationship is a central goal for most people and one of the greatest contributors to personal happiness (Schmidt et al., 2015; Vazhappily & Reyes, 2018). Healthy and effective communication between romantic partners is known to enhance feelings of satisfaction, and thus marks an important focus for increasing potential for increased relationship satisfaction (Jones, 2016). While there is some debate over whether effective communication leads to or results from healthy relationships, current research suggests that elements of both may be true (Lavner et al., 2016). Therefore, romantic partners' level of satisfaction with their relationship both influences and is influenced by the way in which they communicate.

When communication is effective between partners, they enjoy benefits such as feelings of security, trust, respect, a sense of being understood, and deepened love (Vazhappily & Reyes, 2018). Positive and effective communication may include elements such as warmth, solutions to problems, affection, humor, listener responsiveness, and lack of contempt or hostility (Lavner et al., 2016). Conversely, when communication between partners is ineffective, couples often suffer from disconnection and feel much less satisfied with their relationship (Schmidt et al., 2015; Vazhappily & Reyes, 2018). Indeed, problems with communication are one of the most common issues reported among distressed couples (Schmidt et al., 2015). Taken together, this information suggests that effective communication in romantic relationships is one of the most important factors in couple happiness.

Among the most important topics for couples to communicate about is their sexuality and sexual experiences with one another. The way in which couples communicate about these topics is often influenced by the presence of sexual guilt and shame, tolerance for anxiety, level of

comfort with vulnerability, cultural norms, and early messages about sexual topics from parents and peers (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Davis et al., 2006; Jones, 2016; Powers, 2017; Totonchi, 2015). Furthermore, Powers (2017) found a connection between past communication about sexual topics with parents and current sexual communication with partners. A review of recent findings on each of these topics outlines a more in-depth view on these factors.

Theoretical Foundation

Together, two theories guide the present study—Arnett's Broad and Narrow Socialization Theory and Symbolic Interaction Theory. Both emphasize the role of early experiences in shaping meaning and acceptability of behaviors through social interactions, and thus serve as appropriate guides to understanding connections between parent-child messages about sexuality and later comfortability discussing this topic.

According to Arnett's broad and narrow theory of socialization (1995), the culture in which one is raised often promotes boundaries of normalcy and acceptability within which individuals can navigate individual choices. These limits are often set forth not only by verbal rules, but also by perceived expectations from others from a young age and can be either broad or narrow in their allowance for certain behaviors or attitudes. For example, a culture with broad socialization of sexual openness may include wider limits of what topics can be discussed and with whom, while those with narrow limits may discourage open discussion of sex and focus solely on abstinence (Ballard & Senn, 2019).

Arnett (1995) also discussed that the role of family in socialization, while central, is heavily impacted by the culture in which it sits as well as the narrow or broad constraints. In this case, a culture with narrow limits on sexual openness may result in parents' feelings of awkwardness, discomfort, or unsurety in approaching these topics with children. Children who

receive such messages early in life may learn these limits and go on to mirror such responses with their future children, further promoting the boundaries of the culture. Given the understanding that early messages from family and culture often impact young people's later attitudes and behaviors (Arnett, 1995; Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017), such restraint in family openness may result in inhibited freedom to discuss these specific topics with romantic partners later on, resulting in a cultural cycle.

Symbolic interaction theory promotes the idea that meaning is created through shared experience with others and is passed on through symbols in social interactions (Yeager, 2016). The self is seen as predominantly social and is a product of interactions with others. Yeager (2016) explains three premises of symbolic interaction theory: 1) that objects hold certain meaning for people; 2) that this meaning is produced through interaction with others; and 3) that interpretation and meaning change on a continual basis through ongoing interactions with others.

Shame is seen as particularly powerful in humans within this theory due to their social nature (Yeager, 2016). Because the self is social, the goal of interaction is to protect one's own self-concept and be accepted, and thus threats of rejection may have particularly powerful influence on behaviors, thoughts, and feelings. Scheff (2003) called shame the "master emotion" which can act as a signal that one's bond to others is threatened. Based on this premise, we hypothesize that shame and guilt play a significant role in the way messages are internalized from a young age and later go on to influence behaviors and thoughts—in this case regarding communication about sex.

Sexual Communication

Sexual communication consists of the quality, frequency, and content of self-disclosure which may include sexual preferences, level of desire, attitudes, and values (Mallory et al.,

2019). The way couples communicate about sex heavily impacts both sexual and relationship satisfaction levels (Cupach & Comstock, 1990; Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011). Numerous studies have shown a relationship between sexual communication and overall relationship satisfaction (Montesi et al., 2010). Conversely, hindered sexual communication is often associated with physical sexual dissatisfaction (Davis et al., 2006), sexual problems (Cupach & Comstock, 1990), relationship difficulties (Jones, 2016), insecure attachment styles (Davis et al., 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011), and sexual problems (Mallory et al., 2019).

Types of Sexual Communication

Sexual communication is composed both of content (i.e., which sexual topics are discussed) and process (i.e., in what manner does communication occur). While both of these ultimately impact a couple relationship, one study showed greater influence of content than process on relational and sexual satisfaction (Jones, 2016). Specific topics reported by highly satisfied and/or passionate couples included asking for (or having a partner ask for) desired behaviors in the bedroom, offering praise or feedback on sexual behaviors, or communicating lighthearted sexual messages throughout the day via phone call or email (Frederick et al., 2017). Other topics often considered in sexual communication between couples include disclosure of fears, fantasies, and specific desires (Montesi et al., 2010). Less common is communication about sexual difficulties within the relationship, such as erectile dysfunction and lack of orgasm (Mallory et al., 2019).

Sexual Communication and Sexual Satisfaction

Timm and Keiley (2011) reported a "positive and substantial" association between sexual communication and both sexual and relational satisfaction. Communication about sexual topics appears to be one of the key factors in maintaining passion and satisfaction in long-term

relationships, particularly among married and cohabiting couples (Frederick et al., 2017; Montesi et al., 2010).

Two suggested mechanisms for the relationship between communication and sexual satisfaction are a) the idea that sexual communication allows a couple to disclose and respond to changing sexual preferences and desires, resulting in more preferred activities; and b) the idea that the act of speaking of vulnerable topics with a partner increases intimacy and trust, which then increases sexual satisfaction (Mallory et al., 2019). Because there is support for each of these pathways, both likely contribute to associations between communication and satisfaction.

Examples of support for the first pathway include the finding that constructive communication (which relates to sexual preferences) increases sexual satisfaction (Frederick et al., 2017). Montesi et al. (2010) pointed out that communication between partners about sex can increase sexual knowledge in general, which contributes to satisfaction. Arguably related is the finding that communication about sex enhances sexual function in general, including domains of desire, arousal, erection, lubrication, and absence of pain (Mallory et al., 2019). For example, communication with one's partner about sex plays a role in increasing orgasm attainment for women and lowering erectile dysfunction and premature ejaculation in men (Mallory et al., 2019).

Support for the second pathway, that of increased intimacy and trust enhancing the relationship between sexual communication and sexual satisfaction, is particularly seen in women. Women express higher satisfaction stemming from receiving loving and complimentary words leading up to, during, or after sex (Frederick et al., 2017). Sexual communication has also been found to be one of the most influential factors in diminishing desire discrepancy in couples, which often plays a huge role in relationship strain (Mallory et al., 2019). Talking about sexual

topics can align partners who experience different levels of desire, particularly in long-term relationships, as desire levels in one or both partners may change with age (Jones, 2016). Furthermore, because women may be more prone to show responsive sexual desire as opposed to spontaneous desire, emotional closeness that results from communication plays a heavy role in increasing desire that may have been absent beforehand (Mallory et al., 2019). Sexual communication can also aid in promoting feelings of closeness and acceptance which directly contributes to arousal in many females; women who experience sexual difficulty are particularly helped in reaching orgasm by open sexual communication with partners (Mallory et al., 2019).

Montesi and colleagues (2010) found interesting connections in terms of gender and length of relationship. First, they discovered a stronger connection between sexual communication and sexual satisfaction in males compared to females. However, they also noted that the connection in males was stronger when married for less than a year, while the influence on females went up in longer-term relationships (Montesi et al., 2010). This may indicate differences in the mechanism of the association for each gender. If a higher importance of building feelings of closeness is found in women as stated above, sexual communication may be more important in longer-term relationships where feelings of trust and connection are more easily deepened.

Bidirectional Relationship

Research suggests a bidirectional association between sexual communication and outcomes such as sexual and relationship satisfaction (Jones, 2016). This means that while healthy sexual communication may lead to greater sexual and relationship satisfaction, the same may be true of the opposite direction. Experiencing higher sexual and relationship satisfaction may lead to healthier sexual communication in couples. For example, greater relationship

satisfaction often allows for increased trust and security which facilitates sharing of vulnerable topics, while relationship difficulties may decrease trust and ultimately inhibit intimate sharing (Davis et al., 2006).

On the reverse side, the closeness, acceptance, and unity achieved through healthy sex communication can contribute to relationship and sexual satisfaction (Mallory et al., 2019).

Jones (2016) noted that higher frequency of positive sexual communication increases intimacy in relationships, resulting in higher satisfaction. In addition to communication before or about sex, positive communication about vulnerable topics directly following sex (sometimes referred to as "pillow talk") has shown to increase feelings of trust, closeness, and ultimately relationship satisfaction (Denes, 2012).

Barriers to Sexual Communication

Obstacles that may impede open sexual expression with one's partner include high anxiety surrounding one's sexual performance or sexual topics, learned expectation of rejection, relationship problems, lack of trust, and an avoidant attachment style (Davis et al., 2006). Timm and Keiley (2011) discussed that low tolerance for anxiety resulting from insecure attachment often plays a significant role in low sexual communication, and that communication is more a reflection of such tolerance than a learned technique. Additionally, past experiences of rejection and attachment injuries may lead individuals lower in attachment security to self-disclose less than secure individuals (Davis et al., 2006). In general, feelings of embarrassment, discomfort, and fear of humiliation have also been shown to contribute to sexual talk avoidance (Montesi et al., 2010).

Another barrier to sexual communication is cultural meaning or norms regarding sexuality. Viewing sexual topics as taboo inhibits many in individualistic and collectivistic

cultures alike (Jones, 2016). However, sexual communication is often less accepted in collectivistic than individualistic cultures. In connection with this, a recent meta-analysis showed greater positive effects of sexual communication on overall sexual function among collectivistic countries than individualistic ones, perhaps because such communication was rarer and further outside the norm (Mallory et al., 2019). In collectivistic and individualistic cultures alike, sexual shame promoted by cultural messages is thought to play a key role in increasing sexual silence (Day, 2019). Socialized gender messages may impact comfort or norms regarding sexual talk; for example, men may feel inhibited from speaking of emotionality in sexual contexts, while women may refrain from communicating about sexual topics in general due to internalized blame from gendered messages (Jones, 2016).

Finally, the presence of sexual problems has also shown a bidirectional relationship with inhibited sexual communication, meaning that while the presence of sexual problems can lead to inhibited sexual communication (particularly due to resulting shame, embarrassment, or insecurity), the opposite may also be true (inhibited sexual communication can contribute to or exacerbate sexual problems; Mallory et al., 2019). This may result in a negative cycle being created in which sexual problems increase and communication decreases, ultimately resulting in an ever-growing barrier to healthy sexual communication.

Responding to Barriers

Overcoming barriers and increasing sexual communication may involve education and practice. Jones (2016) submitted that both content and process of sexual communication can be improved by individuals and couples. In general, increasing security of attachment may play a role in facilitating sexual communication with one's partner (Davis et al., 2006). Interventions that focus on increasing tolerance for anxiety and fear through experiential interventions may be

more effective in increasing vulnerable communication than simply teaching communication techniques, as participants can receive support and build a sense of security while exploring anxiety-invoking themes (Timm & Keiley, 2011).

Sex Guilt and Shame

When examining sexual communication and functioning, two important and related constructs are sex guilt and shame (Day, 2019; Jones, 2017; Totonchi, 2015). The experience of shame or guilt surrounding sex or sexuality often contributes to inhibited sexual communication mentioned in the previous section. Due to the related nature of shame and guilt, both will be discussed throughout this review of literature. Existing research indicates that both shame and guilt may play a role in the achievement or lack of healthy sexual communication (Day, 2019; Jones, 2016) and therefore we find it important to include both in this review. Concepts of sexual shame and sex guilt will not be strictly differentiated throughout this review due to their similar definitions and roles in negative self-evaluation regarding sexuality.

Shame is associated with painful emotions that stem from one's evaluation of the self as negative or less than worthy (Day, 2019). Sexual shame relates particularly to the evaluation of oneself as defective, negative, or unworthy when in the context of sexual topics, behavior, or thoughts (Lim, 2019). Relatedly, sex guilt involves negativity surrounding one's own behaviors or thoughts about sex (Day, 2019). To elaborate, when one thinks or behaves in a way that goes against internalized principles of conduct, common responses include negativity, self-punishment, or remorse—all encompassed by the construct of guilt (Totonchi, 2015). One proposed distinction between shame and guilt is that shame often involves negativity surrounding oneself as a person, while guilt is generally more about the behavior itself (Day, 2019; Lim, 2019). An additional distinction may be that shame often stems from the evaluation

or perceived evaluation of others, while guilt predominantly stems from having deviated from an internalized standard or norm (Lim, 2019).

Effects of Sex Guilt and Shame

The negative emotions resulting from shame can have far-reaching effects into self-view and relationships. Sexual shame is often associated with sexual dissatisfaction, low sex drive, and emotional challenges resulting in limited sexual enjoyment (Day, 2019). Furthermore, sexual shame may result in feelings of defectiveness and lack of acceptance, impacting both relationships and self-esteem (Lim, 2019). For example, sexual shame invokes feelings of repression, isolation, and even self-hate, leading to negativity regarding oneself; additionally, secrecy and avoidance stemming from sexual shame often inhibit sexual and relational satisfaction and intimacy. Warped perceptions of sexual experiences with a partner may result from internalized shame which may skew perceptions of the experience as less positive, resulting in lowered sexual satisfaction (Day, 2019).

The internalization of shame surrounding sexuality may be widespread and sometimes hidden. Lanciano and colleagues (2016) discussed two terms—erotophobic and erotophilic—that refer to two extremes on a bipolar spectrum of positivity (erotophilic) versus negativity (erotophobic) surrounding sexual topics. In their 2016 study, these researchers divided 25 Italian women into groups of erotophilic and erotophobic based on sexual attitude measures and used both explicit (self-report) and implicit measures (speed in matching BDSM depictions to "dirty" or "clean" categories) to identify level of consistency between reported and implicit attitudes. Interestingly, while erotophilic women reported high levels of sex positivity and openness—particularly surrounding sexual acts including dominance/submission and bondage—they showed similar implicit connections between sexual topics and dirtiness or negativity to those of

erotophobic women (Lanciano et al., 2016). This may indicate that internalized sexual shame goes deeper than many realize, even in those who profess a lack thereof.

Development of Sex Guilt and Shame

Sexual shame often begins from a young age as children develop their gender identity and may be bred from a multitude of surrounding influences (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Parents' perceived evaluation can play a heavy role in sowing high levels of internalized shame (Lim, 2019). Messages from parents such as "don't touch that" or negative reactions to questions about sexual anatomy or feelings results in learned negativity surrounding sexuality (Totonchi, 2015). A connection between religious affiliation and sex guilt may stem from messages of the sinful nature of sex (Day, 2019; Totonchi, 2015).

Culture often plays a heavy role in breeding sexual shame, particularly as social messages and expectations are internalized into one's sexual identity (Lim, 2019). Even in cultures where media is highly sexualized and sexuality in general is viewed as more permissible (i.e. Westernized cultures), dominant messages often promote discomfort and negativity in deep or meaningful talk of sexuality (Day, 2019). Additionally, sexualization and objectification of women can result in internalization of messages which lead to women's satisfaction being dependent on appearing or satisfying a partner (Day, 2019).

The experience of sexual shame often differs by gender as well. Men may experience impacts to satisfaction and self-view through fears of performance failure or repressed expression of emotion, while women may suffer from pressure to achieve socialized standards of beauty as well as effects of oppression, objectification, and abuse (Day, 2019). Women high in sex guilt tend to engage in less sexual intercourse, masturbation, pornography consumption, and oral and anal sex (Totonchi, 2015). Interestingly, high sex guilt is also associated with lower use

of contraceptives (including IUD, birth control pills, etc.) and lower likelihood of visiting a gynecologist (Lanciano et al., 2016; Totonchi, 2015). Ironically, one study showed women high in sex guilt tending to show more negative views towards abortion, but higher rates of having abortions (Totonchi, 2015).

Parent-Child Sex Communication

Open channels of communication about sexuality have far-reaching impacts on children and adolescents, including being central to later and safer sexual experiences in adolescents (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017). Research has supported an association between openness of sexual communication and confidence in adolescents during sexual decision-making and communicating with peers about sex (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Much of the existing research on parent-child sex communication focuses explicitly on its relationship with lowering risk among adolescents and preteens (Abrego, 2011; Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). Comparatively, little research exists connecting parent-child sex communication to children's comfort with inter-partner sexual communication in later years. One exception was a mixed methods study by Powers (2017) involving a quantitative study with 553 young adults and a qualitative study among 7 young adults observing possible connections between parent-child sexual communication, romantic partner communication, and relational satisfaction. She used a triangulation design to combine results and found no significant association in the quantitative study, but a weak positive correlation between parent-child sexual communication and partner communication in the qualitative study (Powers, 2017). This may suggest that while some young adults may perceive and report connections between the way they have been talked to about sex and their ability to communicate with partners, quantitative measures have not picked up this message. Perhaps different quantitative assessments are needed to adequately represent this

phenomenon, or sample limitations of the study impeded a fuller view of potential associations. Obvious sample size differences between the two groups may also play a major part in differing results. More research is needed to close this gap and further understand not only whether or not, but also in what way, parent messages towards offspring about sex impact their comfort and ability to achieve sexual openness with significant others later on in their lives.

Current Trends in Parent-Child Sex Communication

Reported current trends indicate very low incidences of open sexual communication between parents and children (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). While a majority of parents in one study shared that they felt sexual communication was of great importance for the safety of their children, very few of them reported engaging in open sexual communication (Wilson et al., 2010). This may be due to several potential barriers parents often experience, including lack of experience in how to conduct such conversations, feelings of discomfort or shame, or assumptions that such conversations will come up later on their own.

Adolescents and emerging adults report that silence from parents on sexual topics communicated a message of disapproval and negativity, but that they were left on their own to interpret the reasons for these reactions (Goldfarb et al., 2018).

Of those who do report engaging in parent-child conversations about sex, a majority only have one specific "talk" during children's early adolescence with little to no ongoing discussion (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020). In addition, parents who do discuss sexual topics with kids more often discuss surface and safety themes, such as birth control, abstinence, condom use, or anatomy (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). Meanwhile, discussion of sexual intercourse as well as emotional, relational, and positive aspects of sex are rarely approached by parents (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Wilson et al., 2010). Indeed, teens and young

adults reported that their parents almost never addressed pleasurable and relationship-building aspects of sex, despite feeling the greatest need for guidance in these areas (Goldfarb et al., 2018).

In addition to the rarity of open discussion, much of reported sex communication between parents and offspring are reportedly negative, behavioral, and punitive. Sex among adolescents is often viewed as deviant, and therefore also elicits punitive reactions from parents (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Children learn messages from parents' punitive reactions to a sexual topic or sexual anatomy, which they often generalize to internalized negative attitudes about sexuality in general (Totonchi, 2015). Ballard and Senn (2019) discussed the "ongoing and informal" nature of sexual socialization from the time a child is born; vague or conflicting messages showed a tendency to push children to younger and riskier sexual behavior, perhaps due to increased curiosity or reliance on peers.

Finally, Goldfarb and colleagues (2018) noted in their study that parent-child sex communication happened much more often with daughters than sons, and that most sexual communication reported by young adults from their adolescence was initiated by mothers.

Daughters generally received moralistic and harsh advice against sexual behavior, while sons were more likely to receive messages that were morally neutral (from mothers) or even encouraging (from fathers). Daughters reported disappointment in mothers' guidance in navigating sexuality as emerging adolescents and a wish for greater support (Goldfarb et al., 2018). While there are mixed results on whether sons talk to mothers or fathers more, reluctance for fathers to talk to daughters about sexual topics was seen across studies (Abrego, 2011; Goldfarb et al., 2018). Indeed, sexual talk between fathers and children was deemed rare and often only happened between fathers and heterosexual sons; meanwhile, gay and bisexual sons

tended to either discuss sexual topics with mothers or neither parent, and often suffered from feelings of shame and the need to hide sexuality from parents (Goldfarb et al., 2018). Taken together, the findings from this study indicated that gender and sexual orientation played a role in the way parents discussed sexual matters with children and point to a glaring need for improved communication for both sons and daughters in the future. In particular, stereotypical socialization, homophobia, and emotional avoidance may come into play in preventing some of these conversations (Lesch & Brooks, 2019), and must be overcome as a culture to promote open and uplifting dialogue between fathers and children. Additionally, double standards, gendered stereotypes, and harmful cultural messages should be acknowledged and overcome by parents in order to provide positive talk that does not shame girls, pressure boys, or suppress sexual minority children.

Increasing Quality of Parent-Child Sex Communication

Common barriers to open sexual communication between parents and children include lack of comfort, fear of embarrassment, sense of incompetence, and fear of encouraging sexual behavior in children (Abrego, 2011; Wilson et al., 2010). Low self-esteem in parents may result in decreased comfort in discussing sex openly and has shown a negative association with open sex communication (Abrego, 2011). Additional contributors to avoidance of sexual discussion include resistance to the idea of one's children as sexual as well as an assumption among parents that children would ask questions if they needed to know (Wilson et al., 2010). Finally, many parents disclosed that their own parents failed to discuss sexual topics with them, thus leaving them without a role model or certainty in how to proceed in sexual discussion with children (Abrego, 2011; Wilson et al., 2010).

Factors that have been reported as helpful in overcoming these barriers and increasing parent-child sex communication include being purposeful in creating opportunities for discussion and increasing their own knowledge on sexual topics (Meyer, 2014; Wilson et al., 2010). Some parents have reported using movies or television to start conversations or asking explicitly about their sex ed classes, while others reported that reading educational resources about sexual topics increased their knowledge and feelings of competence in discussing sexual matters with children (Wilson et al., 2010). One intervention involved 51 pairs of Latinx and Black mothers and their adolescent children receiving texts from researchers at least once per week for six months about a sexual topic (Meyer, 2014). Researchers wanted to see whether receiving sexual education messages on a regular basis would increase comfort about sexual topics addressed between mothers and children. Examples of messages sent included: "Having sexual intercourse one time can give you STD's" and "Abstinence is defined as avoiding oral, vaginal, anal sex because these activities put you at risk for pregnancy and/or STDs" (p. 20). At the end of the study, adolescents and mothers reported higher levels of sexual communication and a great number of topics discussed (Meyer, 2014). This finding supports the idea that parents may feel limited due to lack of knowledge and/or low confidence about when to initiate discussion of sexual topics and indicates that simply being exposed to messages and education facilitates increased openness. Further opportunities for intervention might include similar modalities in which discomfort and lack of confidence among parents may be addressed through receiving education and knowing their children are receiving similar messages.

Additionally, the way parents go about sex communication with their children influences outcomes (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Powers, 2017). Research suggests that parents who gradually increase autonomy of children and show proactive parenting

strategies also tended to show higher frequency in communication about sex (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020). Moreover, positive relationships and closeness between parents and children are associated with more open communication about sexual topics (Holman & Kellas, 2015; Powers, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010), as well as delayed sexual debut and safer sex behavior in general (Abrego, 2011). One study by Rogers et al. (2015) sampled 55 adolescents and their parents and found that harsher messages from parents against sexual engagement was associated with higher levels of sexual activity in adolescents, while high-quality sexual communication was connected with lower levels of risky sexual involvement. This suggests that adolescents may be resistant to harsh or negative delivery of sexual information and would benefit more from more thoughtful discussion. Such outcomes are consistent with findings that greater comfort and friendliness in talking about sex made a significant difference in adolescents' safe behavior and willingness to go to parents with questions (Abrego, 2011; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). Furthermore, receiving positive messages about sex from parents resulted in a higher likelihood of enjoying their first sexual intercourse experience (Pariera & Brody, 2017). Overall, parents who made conversations with their children about sexuality comfortable and open enjoyed the advantage of having their children come to them more frequently with sexual questions and also engage in safer sexual practices.

Because a cited theme of the research is discomfort in talking to children about sex stemming from a lack of role models from their own parents (Abrego, 2011; Ballard & Senn, 2019), we may hypothesize that the opposite is also true—children who receive open communication about sex from parents may develop healthy working models for sex communication in general, and thus will go on to display higher levels of open and comfortable sex communication with both future partners and their own children. A shift towards treating

adolescent sexuality as a normal and positive part of development may increase open and positive sexual communication between parents and children (Ballard & Senn, 2019) and impact the way those adolescents go on to communicate in healthy ways about sex long term.

Young People's Perceptions of Parent-Child Sex Talk

Past studies indicate that young people want communication from their parents about sex (Goldfarb et al., 2018; Pariera & Brody, 2017). Unique insight can be gained by looking at studies that interviewed young adults and adolescents about views on parent-child sex communication, as their experiences capture recent exposure to the receiving end of such talk (or lack thereof). A recent study by Goldfarb et al. (2018) asked 74 emerging adults in a northeastern university about messages received prior to first sexual experience and found dominant themes of difficulty, infrequency, and unsatisfying nature of sex communication from parents. In addition to reporting messages from parents of negativity surrounding sex, not wanting to know about their children's sexual lives, and emphases on abstinence and protection, participants reported wanting more guidance in sexual matters from parents, particularly in relational and emotional aspects of sexuality (Goldfarb et al., 2018).

Another study by Pariera and Brody (2017) involved delivering questionnaires to 441 young adult students at western and eastern universities in the US to assess their perceptions on how early and how often parents should discuss sexual topics with their children. Participants generally reported that most topics should be discussed by age 12-13, although many felt that sexual orientation should be openly discussed earlier (age 11) and pleasure somewhat later (age 16-17). Additionally, participants reported that they felt the most frequent topic that should be addressed by parents is that of dating and relationships (Pariera & Brody, 2017).

Finally, when interviewing 159 high school adolescents about their perceptions on parent-child sexual talk, Holman and Kellas (2015) found that adolescent perceptions of communication effectiveness, sincerity, and comfort from parents during sexual communication influenced their own attitudes of condoning sexual behaviors, indicating that adolescents both pick up on and are influenced by parent skill-level in communicating (Holman & Kellas, 2015).

Overall, young adult and adolescent perceptions of parent-child sexual talk support the general theme that it is insufficient, and that young people both notice and are influenced by the messages given by parents on these topics. It is interesting to note that in both qualitative studies, young people reported wanting to receive more open communication about navigating relationships and sexuality from parents. This potent finding once again highlights the great importance of increasing these conversations and overcoming perceived barriers from parents of discomfort, insecurity, or assumptions that adolescents will initiate conversations.

Sexual Communication in Young Adulthood

Open sexual communication is significantly linked to healthier sexual behavior in young adults (Alvarez et al., 2014), as well as a variety of benefits. Studies indicate that both relationship quality and overall sexual health in young adults can be improved by effective sex communication (Chatterjee, 2008; Landor & Winter, 2019). Additionally, greater comfort talking about sex among young adults is associated with later sexual debut, greater likelihood of using contraceptives, and less risky sex in general (Landor & Winter, 2019). Research also shows that young adult conversations about sex lower rates of STI's, HIV, and unwanted pregnancies (Chatterjee, 2008; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Landor & Winter, 2019). Because about half of new STI's each year occur among young adults, as well as disproportionate rates of unwanted pregnancies, this population is an important target for increasing these conversations (Landor &

Winter, 2019). Despite these benefits, many researchers agree that such conversations are not taking place at adequate rates among young adults (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Topics Discussed Among Young Adults

Sexual topics discussed among emerging adults may include sexual risk/health subjects, pleasure/preferences, or relational/meaning aspects (Denes, 2018; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Landor & Winter, 2019). Studies suggest that young adults discuss topics such as whether or not to engage in sexual activity or ways to prevent sexual risks more than relational and meaning aspects of sex, despite the fact that the latter topics are deemed more satisfying by this population (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Much of the research on sexual communication among young adults focuses on talk about sexual safety (Chatterjee, 2008; Landor & Winter, 2019). Topics of safer sex conversations may include STI's, number of past partners, and method of birth control (Chatterjee, 2008). Despite emotional, relational, and health benefits of more open sexual safety talk (Chatterjee, 2008), researchers still rate young adult talk on sexual safety as inadequate (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Other sexual topics seen in young adult communication may include sexual pleasure, interest, and desire. In a sample of 220 young adult Latinos, researchers found one focus of sexual communication is verbal and nonverbal messages of sexual pleasure (Alvarez & Villarruel, 2015). The common practice of sexting (sending sexual content via text or messaging) among young adults may act as a form of sexual communication, often used for purposes of flirting, arousing, maintaining relationships (especially long-distance), or initiating sexual activity (Burkett, 2015). The widespread use of sexting among this population may indicate higher levels of comfort in communicating about sexual topics via technology, as well as a

potential proneness to focus on more pleasurable and flirty aspects of sex than on safety and meaning aspects.

Motivations for Sexual Communication

While sexual talk is deemed inadequate among many researchers, studies indicate that it does happen to some degree. One study by Chatterjee (2008) interviewed 405 young adults at a large Midwestern university on how and when they discuss sexual safety topics with romantic partners. A majority of participants reported having discussed sexual safety with partners prior to sexual activity, while other participants reported not discussing these topics until after multiple sexual experiences. Only 15 reported never having discussed safer sex with a partner, indicating that conversations about sexual safety do happen among many young adults (Chatterjee, 2008). However, these conversations may be more common at the beginning of relationships while assessing safety in new partners, while these rates may decrease in long-term relationships after physical risk declines. A study by Landor and Winter (2019) examined connections between relationship quality and comfort communicating with partners about sex in 339 young adult women and found that only half reported comfort discussing sexual topics with current partners (Landor & Winter, 2019).

Young adults may also be motivated to communicate about sexual topics in order to gauge compatibility before committing to a partner (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Indeed, young adults appear to talk more of sexual topics during the first few months of a romantic relationship and less later on, indicating that a primary motivation may be to initially understand one another's pasts, patterns, and expectations (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Additionally, young adults may have higher motivation to share on sexual topics when they perceive reciprocity in interest or a desire to maintain the relationship (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Additional influencers of whether and when to talk of sexual topics may include personal factors and setting. Chatterjee (2008) discussed that higher self-efficacy in young adults leads to more talk about safe sex. A study by Faulkner and Lannutti (2010) found that a majority of satisfying conversations between young adult partners about sex took place in bed in one of the partners' residences, while unsatisfying conversations often took place in cars or other locations. Denes (2020) noted that young adults who orgasm during sex are more likely to share positive thoughts with partners immediately afterwards, often serving to nurture or maintain the relationship. The rise in oxytocin levels is thought to contribute to a desire to bond with a partner and fortify positive aspects of the relationship. Such positive disclosures post-sex promote relationship satisfaction for these individuals (Denes, 2020).

Level of satisfaction with various sexual topics may also impact motivation to engage in sexual discussions. Faulkner and Lannutti (2010) interviewed young adults on satisfying and unsatisfying aspects of sexual communication, and participants reported feeling less satisfied after talking to a partner about sexual acts with past partners, sexual risks, pregnancy worries, and preventative health care such as condoms. Conversations that were categorized as satisfying included discussing when to engage in sex, pleasure, desire, preferred techniques, meaning of sex for each partner, messages of love and respect in connection with sex, and integrating personal faith and sexuality (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Interestingly, some of the conversations classified as most satisfying (including meaning and relational aspects) are the same ones deemed as rare topics by other researchers (Day, 2019). This might point to the risk and vulnerability involved in approaching meaningful and delicate topics in sexual contexts, despite the potential satisfying and connecting benefits. Indeed, young adults would very likely benefit from learning to discuss these satisfying topics with greater regularity, given the reported

positive sexual and relational outcomes of engaging in satisfying sexual communication, including benefits of increased understanding, decreased discomfort, and heightened intimacy (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Barriers to Young Adult Sexual Communication

Young adults often feel a lack of confidence in discussing sexual topics, which may be due to feelings of incompetence, lack of experience, perception of privacy, limited sexual education, or risk of rejection from partners (Chatterjee, 2008; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Additionally, the stress and cognitive conflict surrounding sexual topics (particularly sexual safety) may deter young adults from initiating sexual talk (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Research suggests that sexual communication in young adults may be most common in the form of jokes, silence, or evasiveness in order to reduce threatening aspect of vulnerable topics (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Receiving messages about sex in these forms from peers and media may further inhibit young adults from daring to engage in vulnerable and honest sexual communication with partners and peers.

Young Adult Sexual Talk and Gender

While some studies described young adult women as lacking comfort discussing sexual topics with partners (Landors &Winter, 2019), others claimed that young women show doubly high rates of initiating safer sex talk than men (Chatterjee, 2008). This may indicate that women show higher concern for safe sex in order to avoid consequences such as pregnancy, but that once in a relationship, may show greater hesitancy to bring up sexual topics (perhaps due to social scripts or gendered messages). However, young women show almost double the rate as young men of sending sexting messages (Burkett, 2015). Furthermore, Denes (2018) outlined that young women who orgasm during sex are more likely to disclose positive thoughts to a

partner directly afterward, often as a way to nurture or maintain the relationship. Alvarez and Villarruel (2015) found that young adult Latino women who perceived more power in their relationships and more positive attitudes toward sexual pleasure communication engaged in more sexual discussion with partners. Taken together, this may suggest that young adult women are motivated to communicate about sex to either avoid health or pregnancy risk or foster relationships but that their comfort and ability to do so may be impacted by intersecting factors of conflicting social messages, circumstances, and personal attitudes.

Current Study

Communication between parents and adolescent children on sexual topics is thought to be connected with later openness with peers and romantic partners (Key, 2016). While most research has examined parent-child sexual communication and romantic partner sexual communication separately, one quantitative study by Powers (2017) explored the link between the two. Little evidence was found linking parent-child sex communication and later partner communication. This may be due to the fact that most young adults in the study reported little to no sexual communication from parents while growing up. However, their qualitive study examining a sample of 7 participants revealed a significant link between low parent-child sexual communication and low comfort in sexual talk with partners (Powers, 2017).

Additionally, Powers (2017) identified a relationship between sexual attitudes and romantic partner sexual communication; because previous research supports a connection between early messages of sexuality and later sexual attitudes (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017), this finding may support a less direct connection between the role of parental influences on their children's later romantic relationships. Given that there appears to be limited research linking early parent-child sexual communication and later sexual communication with partners, a

study is needed that more comprehensively examines factors associated with this link and considers impacts on romantic relationship functioning (e.g., satisfaction).

CHAPTER 3: METHODOLOGY

Participants

Data for this study were obtained via Qualtrics surveys given to young adults between the ages of 18-30 (Lee et al., 2018). Participants were recruited using a link shared on social media and disseminated by professors to students inviting young adults to participate in a study about communication in romantic relationships. Participants who completed the survey were placed in a raffle for a \$25 gift card to Amazon. To qualify for the study, participants needed to be between the ages of 18-30 and in a committed, romantic relationship. Questions at the beginning of the survey verified age and relational status. A total of 281 survey responses were recorded, of which 233 were retained for analysis. Those who were disqualified and subsequently removed included participants who reported not being in a current romantic relationship, those under the age of 18 or over the age of 30, and those who did not complete at least 60% of the survey.

Procedures

Upon receiving Institutional Review Board approval, researchers disseminated a 76-item questionnaire designed to measure constructs of interest for the current study. Participants completed informed consent documentation before taking the survey, which included demographic information and relevant questions, including age, gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, religiosity, relationship status (married, cohabiting, current committed romantic relationship, or not in a current committed romantic relationship), length of relationship with partner, and whether or not self and partner are sexually active. Participants were also asked from which source they received the majority of their sexual knowledge. The remainder of the survey consisted of existing reliable and valid measures including the Revised Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory (Janda & Bazemore, 2011), the Sexual Communication Satisfaction Scale (Wheeless

et al., 1984), the shortened 4-item Couple Satisfaction Index (Funk & Rogge, 2007), and the Family Sex Communication Questionnaire (Warren, 2000).

Measures

Contributors to Sexual Knowledge

One survey item instructed participants to select where they received the majority of their current sexual knowledge. Participants were asked to select one of the following: "talking with a parent," "talking with friends," "talking with a romantic partner," "school-based curriculum", "TV, movies, or other media," "searching online," "church/religion," or "other."

Sexual Communication Satisfaction

Satisfaction with communication about sexual topics with partners was measured using the 22-item Sexual Communication Satisfaction Scale (Wheeless et al., 1984). The scale includes questions such as "I tell my partner when I am sexually satisfied" and "I am satisfied with my ability to communicate about sexual matters with my partner" and is rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 5 ("strongly agree"). Certain items were reverse scored to cross-check validity. Greater scores suggest increased reported satisfaction. This scale has shown internal reliability of .94 in previous studies (Wheeless et al., 1984) and currently demonstrated good reliability ($\alpha = .82$) among our sample.

Relationship Satisfaction

Participants were given all four questions from the shortened Couples Satisfaction Index (Funk et al., 2007), which captures romantic relationship satisfaction. Of the four questions, two were scored on a scale ranging from 0 ("not at all true") to 5 ("completely true"). This measure has shown strong convergent validity and construct validity with other reliable scales measuring relationship satisfaction (Funk et al., 2007). A sample item reads "I have a warm and

comfortable relationship with my partner." The other two were scored on a scale from 0 ("extremely unhappy") to 6 ("perfect"), and a sample item is "Please indicate the degree of happiness, all things considered, of your relationship." Higher scores indicate greater satisfaction in one's romantic relationship. Reliability was strong in this study ($\alpha = .92$).

Sexual Satisfaction

Sexual satisfaction between partners was measured using the New Sexual Satisfaction Scale-Short, a 12-item version adapted from the original 20-item version (Štulhofer et al., 2010). For all items, participants were given the instructions, "thinking about your sex life during the last six months, please rate your satisfaction with the following aspects" with possible responses on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("not at all satisfied") to 5 ("extremely satisfied"). Items on the short form included "the way I sexually react to my partner," "the frequency of my sexual activity," and "the pleasure I provide to my partner." Higher scores convey greater sexual satisfaction. Reliability of this scale was excellent ($\alpha = .93$).

Parent-Child Sex Communication

Communication between participants and their parents about sex when they were children or adolescents was measured using the Family Sex Communication Quotient, an 18-item scale developed by Clay Warren (2006). This scale measures three dimensions of parent-child sex communication, including comfort, information, and value. A 5-point Likert scale offers responses from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 5 ("strongly agree"). Items included "I feel free to ask my parents questions about sex," "the home should be a primary place for learning about sex" and "I feel better informed about sex if I talk with my parents." Items were translated into the past tense and participants were asked to answer according to their experience during early adolescence and before. Specified items were reverse scored to prevent user bias. Greater scores

convey a parent-child pattern with higher comfort and value in communication about sex. The modified version of this scale demonstrated good reliability ($\alpha = .89$).

Sexual Guilt

Sexual guilt in each participant was measured using the Revised Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory, a ten-item version of the original Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory (Janda & Bazemore, 2011). Sample questions include "When I have sexual desires, I enjoy them like all healthy human beings" and "Sex relations before marriage should not be recommended." All questions were presented on a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 7 (strongly agree"). Certain items were reverse scored to cross-check scale validity. Higher scores indicated greater sexual guilt in participants. This measure has been found to be reliable by past researchers (Janda & Bazemore, 2011) and showed good reliability ($\alpha = .71$) in the present sample.

Data Analysis

Univariate, bivariate, and multivariate analyses were conducted to answer our research questions. Univariate analyses (e.g., frequencies, means, standard deviations, range) were initially conducted to summarize and observe patterns in the data. Group differences across variables were then examined utilizing ANOVA procedures, including differences by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, and religion. Next, bivariate analyses included correlations between all study variables and are presented in a correlation table. Significant bivariate associations informed variables for inclusion in multivariate analyses. Finally, multivariate analyses (i.e., multiple regression) were conducted using SPSS software to examine links between constructs of interest.

For our first research question, we examined frequencies of sources of sexual information. We then examined group differences by audience on sexual communication satisfaction with current romantic partner utilizing ANOVA procedures. To determine whether parent-child sex communication is significantly associated with later romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and relational satisfaction, we conducted bivariate correlations and regression analyses. Finally, ANOVA analyses were utilized to determine whether parent-child sex communication patterns or sex guilt differed by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, or religiosity of participant to answer our third research question.

CHAPTER 4: REFERENCES

- Abrego, T. (2011). Sex talk: Factors that influence parent-child communication about sex (Publication No. 1508105) [Master's thesis, Eastern Michigan University]. UMI Dissertations Publishing.
- Alvarez, C., Bauermeister, J. A., & Villarruel, A. M. (2014). Sexual communication and sexual behavior among young adult heterosexual Latinos. *JANAC*, 25(6), 577-588.Baker, A. W. (2018). *Complex guilt: Sexual complexities relation to sexual guilt*. [Master's thesis, Arkansas State University].
- Alvarez, C., & Villarruel, A. (2015). Association of gender norms, relationships, and intrapersonal variables, and acculturation with sexual communication among young adult Latinos. *Research in Nursing and Health*, 38, 121-132. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.21645
- Arnett, J. J. (1995). Broad and narrow socialization: The family in the context of a cultural theory. *Journal of Marriage and Family Therapy*, *57*(3), 617-628.

 https://www.jstor.org/stable/353917
- Ballard, S. M. & Senn, R. S. (2019). The sexual trajectory map: A model for examining sexual identity development. In K. P. Lyness and J. L. Fischer (Eds.), *Gender, sexual identity, and families: The personal is political.* Michigan Publishing.

 http://dx.doi.org/10.3998/groves.9453087.0005.001
- Burkett, M. (2015). Sex(t) talk: A qualitative analysis of young adults' negotiations of the pleasures and perils of sexting. *Sexuality and Culture*, 19(4).
- Chatterjee, K. (2008). An examination of self reports of young adults' talk about safer sex in dating relationships: Health, relationship, and emotional outcomes. [Doctoral dissertation, Ohio State University]. OhioLINK.

- Cupach, W. R., & Comstock, J. (1990). Satisfaction with sexual communication in marriage:

 Links to sexual satisfaction and dyadic adjustment. *Journal of Social and Personal*Relationships, 7, 179-186.
- Davis, D., Shaver, P. R., Widaman, K. F., Vernon, M. L., Follette, W. C., & Beitz, K. (2006). "I can't get no satisfaction": Insecure attachment, inhibited sexual communication, and sexual dissatisfaction. *Personal Relationships*, *13*, 465-483.
- Day, O. (2019). Adults that experience sexual shame: Effects on self-esteem and sexual satisfaction [Thesis, Dublin Business School].
- Denes, A. (2012). Pillow talk: Exploring disclosures after sexual activity. Western Journal of Communication, 76(2), 91-108. https://doi.org/10.1080/10570314.2011.651253
- Denes, A., Crowley, J. P., Bennett, M. (2018). Between the sheets: Investigating young adults' communication during sexual activity. *Personal Relationships*, 27, 484-501. https://doi.org/10.1111/pere.12324
- Denes, A. (2020) Gene X environment interactions and pillow talk: Investigating the associations among the OXTR gene, orgasm, post sex communication, and relationship satisfaction in young adult relationships. *Communication Studies*,

 https://doi.org/10.1080/10510974.2020.1807373
- Faulkner, S. L., & Lannutti, P. J. (2010). Examining the content and outcomes of young adults' satisfying and unsatisfying conversations about sex. *Qualitative Health Research*, 20(3), 375-385. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732309354274
- Frederick, D. A., Lever, J., Gillespie, B. J., & Garcia, J. R. (2017). What keeps passion alive? Sexual satisfaction is associated with sexual communication, mood setting, sexual

- variety, oral sex, orgasm, and sex frequency in a national U. S. study. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 54(2), 186-201. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2015.1137854
- Funk, J. L. & Rogge, R. D. (2007). Testing the ruler with item response theory: Increasing precision of measurement for relationship satisfaction with the Couples Satisfaction Index. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 21, 572-583.
- Goldfarb, E., Lieberman, L., Kwaitkowski, S., & Santos, P. (2018). Silence and censure: A qualitative analysis of young adults' reflections on communication with parents prior to first sex. *Journal of Family Issues*, 39(1), 28-54.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X15593576
- Holman, A., & Kellas, J. K. (2015). High school adolescents' perceptions on parent-child sex talk: How communication, relational, and family factors relate to sexual health. *Southern Communication Journal*, 80(5), 388-403.

 https://doi.org/10.1080/1041794X.2015.1081976
- Janda, L. H., & Bazemore, S. D. (2011). The revised Mosher sex-guilt scale: Its psychometric properties and a proposed ten-item version. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 48(4), 392-396. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2010.482216
- Jones, A. C. (2016). *The role of sexual communication in committed relationships* (Publication No. 10143735) [Master's thesis, Utah State University]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Lanciano, T., Soleti, E., Guglielmi, F., Mangiulli, I., Curci, A. (2016) Fifty shades of unsaid: Women's explicit and implicit attitudes toward sexual morality. *Europe's Journal of Psychology*, 12(4), 550-566. https://doi.org/10.5964/ejop.v12i4.1124

- Landor, A. M., & Winter, V. R. (2019). Relationship quality and comfort talking about sex as predictors of sexual health among young women. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 36(11-12), 3934-3959. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407519842337
- Lee, T. K., Wickrama, K. A. S., O'Neal, C. W., & Prado, G. (2018). Identifying diverse life transition patterns from adolescence to young adulthood: The influence of early socioeconomic context. *Social Science Research*, 70, 212-228.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2017.12.001
- Lesch, E., & Brooks, S. (2019). Man talk: Exploring sexual communication between fathers and sons in a minority South African community. *Sex Roles*, *81*, 173-191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-018-0988-3
- Lim, J. S. (2019). Developing the refined sexual shame inventory: Validation study of the Kyle

 Inventory of Sexual Shame. [Doctoral dissertation, Liberty University].
- Mallory, A. B., Stanton, A. M., & Handy, A. B. (2019). Couples' sexual communication and dimensions function: A meta-analysis. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 1-17.
 https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2019.1568375
- McNulty, J. K., Wenner, C. A., & Fisher, T. D. (2016). Longitudinal assocations among relationship satisfaction, marital satisfaction, and frequency of sex in early marriage.

 *Arch Sex Behav, 45, 85-97. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-014-0444-6
- Meier, A., & Allen, G. (2009). Romantic relationships from adolescence to young adulthood: Evidence from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health. *Sociol Q., 50*(2), 308-335. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-8525.2009.01142.x

- Meyer, J. C. (2014). Enhancing parent-child sex communication using mobile phone text message intervention (Publishing No. 1525624) [Master's thesis, California State University Dominguez Hills]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Montesi, J. L., Fauber, R. L., Gordon, E. A., & Heimberg, R. G. (2010). The specific importance of communicating about sex to couples' sexual and overall relationship satisfaction.

 Journal of Social and Personal Relationships, 28(5), 591-609.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407510386833
- Padilla-Walker, L. M., Rogers, A. A., & McLean, R. D. (2020). Is there more than one way to talk about sex? A longitudinal growth mixture model of parent-adolescent sex communication. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 1-8.
- Pariera, K. L., & Brody, E. (2017). "Talk more about it": Emerging adults' attitudes about how and when parents should talk about sex. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy, 15*, 219-229. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-017-0314-9
- Powers, J. D. (2017). The influence of parental communication about sexual health on quality of emerging adult romantic relationships (Publication No. 10618262) [Master's thesis, University of Southern Mississippi]. ProQuest.
- Rogers, A. A., Ha, T., Stormshak, E. A., & Dishion, T. J. (2015). Quality of parent-adolescent conversations about sex and adolescent sexual behavior: An observational study. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *57*, 174-178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.04.010
- Rose, A. M. (1962). A systematic summary of symbolic interaction theory. In A. M. Rose (Ed.), Human behavior and social processes: An interactionist approach (pp. 3-19). Routledge.
- Scheff, T. J. (2003). "Shame in self and society." *Symbolic Interaction*, 26(2), 239-62. https://doi.org/10.1525/si.2003.26.2.239

- Štulhofer, A., Busko, V., & Brouillard, P. (2010). The new sexual satisfaction scale and its short form. https://www.routledgehandbooks.com/doi/10.4324/9781315881089.ch180#!
- Timm, T. M., & Keiley, M. K. (2011). The effects of differentiation of self, adult attachment, and sexual communication on sexual and marital satisfaction: A path analysis. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 37, 206-223. https://doi.org/10.1080/0092623X.2011.564513
- Totonchi, D. A. (2015). Comparing implicit and explicit measures of sex guilt in predicting sexual behavior. [Master's thesis, Old Dominion University]. Digital Commons. https://doi.org/10.25777/8cdt-j318
- Watkins, N. K., & Beckmeyer, J. J. (2020). Assessing young adults' beliefs regarding the importance of romantic relationships. *Journal of Family Issues*, 41(2), 158-182. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X19871080
- Warren, C. (2013). Family Sex Communication Quotient. In T. D. Fisher, C. M. Davis, W. L. Yarber, & S. L. Davis (Eds.), *Handbook of sexuality-related measures* (3rd ed.) (pp. 140-142). Routledge.
- Wheeless, L. R., Wheeless, V. E., & Baus, R. (1984). Sexual communication, communication satisfaction, and solidarity in the developmental stages of intimate relationships. *Western Journal of Communication*, 48(3), 217-230. https://doi.org/10.1080/10570318409374158
- Wilson, E. K., Dalberth, B. T., Koo, H. P., & Gard, J. C. (2010). Parents' perspectives on talking to preteenage children about sex. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 42(1), 56-63. http://www.jstor.com/stable/20697099
- Xia, M., Fosco, G. M., Lippold, M. A., & Feinberg, M. E. (2018). A developmental perspective on young adult romantic relationships examining family and individual factors in

adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 47*(7), 1499-1516. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-018-0815-8

Yeager, E. O. (2016). Symbolic interaction theory. In C. L. Shehan (Ed.), Wiley-Blackwell encyclopedias in social science: The Wiley Blackwell encyclopedia of family studies. Wiley.

CHAPTER 5: TELL ME MORE: PARENT-CHILD SEXUAL TALK AND YOUNG ADULT SEXUAL COMMUNICATION SATISFACTION WITH ROMANTIC PARTNERS

Young adult romantic relationships play a foundational role in their development, health, and lifelong relationship patterns (Landor & Winter, 2019), and are therefore an important target for study. Research suggests that both relationship quality and overall sexual health in young adults can be improved by effective sex communication with partners (Chatterjee, 2008; Landor & Winter, 2019). Indeed, communication about vulnerable topics such as sex and intimacy is thought to be one of the most important contributors to strong relationships (Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011). However, researchers agree that such communication is not happening to the degree needed among this population (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010), potentially limiting relational depth and promoting ideas of sexual talk as taboo (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Jones, 2016). Learned shame and guilt surrounding sexual topics may be a significant contributor to this deficiency, inhibiting young adults from having intimate conversations with partners that are needed for strong and lasting relationships (Abrego, 2011; Powers, 2017).

Early messages about sexuality from parents and caregivers heavily influence sexual scripts and attitudes in children (Ballard & Senn, 2019), and may go on to impact long-term views of sexuality (Powers, 2017). Because negativity and silence around sexual topics from parents can breed shame and discomfort in offspring (Day, 2019; Goldfarb et al., 2019), they may also conversely play a role in later comfort in discussing sexual topics with romantic partners (Powers, 2017). A closer look at this connection is needed to determine possible points of intervention.

Arnett has typically defined young adulthood as "a period from the late teens through the twenties, with a focus on 18-25" (Arnett, 2000, pp. 469). However, many have defined this period as the ages between 18-30 (Lee et al., 2018) and we find it valuable to include this wider age range for a broader look at those in the earlier stage of adulthood. Previous research suggests that this period occupies a critical place in the developmental trajectory, as individuals balance conflicting needs of autonomy and connection amid social pressures (Watkins & Beckmeyer, 2020). Strong romantic relationships contribute to thriving and overall life satisfaction in young adults (Xia et al., 2018). Their tendency to have more committed, intimate, and dyadic relationships compared with their experience as adolescents marks a pivotal point for learning healthy patterns within relationships (Meier & Allen, 2009).

Research indicates that limited or shame-filled sexual communication from parents to children impacts the way these children engage in sexual decision-making (Abrego, 2011; Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017). Negative parental attitudes surrounding sex and messages of shame and guilt can translate to internalized negativity and shame in children (Lim, 2019; Powers, 2017; Totonchi, 2015), as well as socializing their identity as sexual beings in a negative way (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Resulting sexual shame can then lead to riskier sexual behavior, distorted perceptions of sexual experiences, and lower engagement in sexual behaviors (Day, 2019; Totonchi, 2015). Moreover, parents' punitive or uncomfortable responses to sexual topics may ultimately propel messages of sexual shame and silence in future generations and reinforce the taboo culture (Jones, 2016; Totonchi, 2015).

Theoretical Foundations Emphasizing Socialized Creation of Meaning

Together, two theories guide the present study—Arnett's (1995) Broad and Narrow Socialization Theory and Symbolic Interaction Theory (Rose, 1962). Both emphasize the role of

early experiences in shaping meaning and acceptability of behaviors through social interactions, and thus serve as appropriate guides to this study.

According to Arnett's broad and narrow theory of socialization (1995), the culture in which one is raised often promotes boundaries of normalcy and acceptability within which individuals can navigate personal choices. For example, a culture with broad socialization of sexual openness may include wider limits of what topics can be discussed and with whom, while those with narrow limits may discourage open discussion of sex and focus solely on abstinence (Ballard & Senn, 2019). The role of family in socialization, while central, is heavily impacted by its surrounding culture, and therefore a culture with narrow limits on sexual openness may result in parents' feelings of awkwardness, discomfort, or unsurety in approaching these topics with children, teaching early messages of shame that may result in inhibited freedom to discuss these specific topics with romantic partners later on, resulting in a cultural cycle.

Symbolic interaction theory promotes the idea that meaning is created through shared experience with others and is passed on through symbols in social interactions (Rose, 1962; Yeager, 2016). Shame is seen as particularly powerful in humans within this theory due to their social nature, and threats of rejection may have particularly powerful influence on behaviors, thoughts, and feelings. Scheff (2003) called shame the "master emotion" which can act as a signal that one's bond to others is threatened. Based on this premise, we predict that shame and guilt play a significant role in the way messages are internalized from a young age and later go on to influence behaviors and thoughts—in this case regarding communication about sex. In short, the emphasis of socialization by family and culture from Arnett's theory and the significance of social interaction in influencing meaning in symbolic interaction theory aptly

combine to create a sound theoretical foundation from which we constructed our research questions and design.

Sexual Communication

Sexual communication consists of the quality, frequency, and content of self-disclosure which may include sexual preferences, level of desire, attitudes, and values (Mallory et al., 2019). The way couples communicate about sex heavily impacts both sexual and relationship satisfaction levels (Cupach & Comstock, 1990; Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011). Moreover, hindered sexual communication can result in sexual dissatisfaction (Davis et al., 2006), sexual problems (Cupach & Comstock, 1990), relationship difficulties (Jones, 2016), insecure attachment styles (Davis et al., 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011), and sexual problems (Mallory et al., 2019).

Young Adult Sexual Communication

Open sexual communication is significantly linked to healthier sexual behavior in young adults (Alvarez et al., 2014), as well as a variety of benefits. Studies indicate that both relationship quality and overall sexual health in young adults can be improved by effective sex communication (Chatterjee, 2008; Landor & Winter, 2019). Additionally, greater comfort talking about sex among young adults is associated with later sexual debut, greater likelihood of using contraceptives, and less risky sex in general (Landor & Winter, 2019). Research also shows that young adult conversations about sex are linked with lower rates of STI's, HIV, and unwanted pregnancies (Chatterjee, 2008; Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010; Landor & Winter, 2019). Because about half of new STI's each year occur among young adults, as well as disproportionate rates of unwanted pregnancies, this population is an important target for increasing these conversations (Landor & Winter, 2019). Despite these benefits, many researchers agree that such conversations

are not taking place at adequate rates among young adults (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). For example, a study by Landor and Winter (2019) examined connections between relationship quality and comfort communicating with partners about sex in 339 young adult women and found that only half reported comfort discussing sexual topics with current partners (Landor & Winter, 2019).

Studies suggest that young adults discuss topics such as whether or not to engage in sexual activity or ways to prevent sexual risks more than relational and meaning aspects of sex, despite the fact that the latter topics are deemed more satisfying by this population (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Other sexual topics observed in young adult communication include sexual pleasure, interest, and desire, and may include technology-centered communication such as sexting (Alvarez & Villarruel, 2015; Burkett, 2015).

Faulkner and Lannutti (2010) interviewed 132 young adults regarding satisfying and unsatisfying aspects of sexual communication, and participants reported feeling less satisfied after talking to a partner about sexual acts with past partners, sexual risks, pregnancy worries, and preventative health care such as condoms. Conversations that were categorized as satisfying included discussing when to engage in sex, pleasure, desire, preferred techniques, meaning of sex for each partner, messages of love and respect in connection with sex, and integrating personal faith and sexuality (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Interestingly, some of the conversations classified as most satisfying (including meaning and relational aspects) are the same topics deemed by other researchers as rarely discussed by partners (Day, 2019). This may point to the risk and vulnerability involved in approaching meaningful and delicate topics in sexual contexts, despite the potential satisfying and connecting benefits. Indeed, young adults would very likely benefit from learning to discuss these satisfying topics with greater regularity,

given the reported positive sexual and relational outcomes of engaging in satisfying sexual communication, including benefits of increased understanding, decreased discomfort, and heightened intimacy (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010).

Barriers to Sexual Communication: Shame and Guilt

Sexual communication may be inhibited by high anxiety surrounding one's sexual performance or sexual topics, learned expectation of rejection, relationship problems, lack of trust, and an avoidant attachment style (Davis et al., 2006). Past experiences of rejection and attachment injuries may lead individuals lower in attachment security to self-disclose less than secure individuals (Davis et al., 2006), supporting the significant role early experiences may play in sexual communication. Cultural norms, including the view that sexual topics are taboo, inhibit many in individualistic and collectivistic cultures alike, and socialized gendered messages may hinder men from feeling free to speak of emotionality in sexual contexts and lead women to internalize blame, shame, and objectification that lead them to refrain from the subject altogether (Jones, 2016). Finally, sexual problems in the relationship may increase shame and lead couples to avoid sexual communication, leading to more sexual challenges and creating a negative cycle of increased sexual problems and decreased communication (Mallory et al., 2019).

Therefore, the experience of both shame and guilt surrounding sex or sexuality may often be at the root of inhibited sexual communication (Day, 2019; Jones, 2017; Totonchi, 2019). Shame is associated with painful emotions that stem from one's evaluation of the self as negative or less than worthy (Day, 2019). Sexual shame relates particularly to the evaluation of oneself as defective, negative, or unworthy when in the context of sexual topics, behavior, or thoughts (Lim, 2019). Relatedly, sex guilt involves negativity surrounding one's own behaviors or thoughts about sex (Day, 2019). Perhaps due to changing values across time and among cultures,

sex guilt has sometimes been difficult to define. One definition marks sex guilt as "negative affective component, comprised of self-imposed punishment, for either actually violating or expecting to violate 'proper' sexual conduct" (Hackathorn et al., 2015, p. 157).

Sexual shame and guilt often begin from a young age as children develop their gender identity and may be bred from a multitude of surrounding influences (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Parents' perceived evaluation can play a heavy role in sowing high levels of internalized shame (Lim, 2019). Messages from parents such as "don't touch that" or negative reactions to questions about sexual anatomy or feelings results in learned negativity surrounding sexuality (Totonchi, 2015).

A connection between religious affiliation and sex guilt may stem from messages of the sinful nature of sex (Day, 2019; Totonchi, 2015). Previous studies suggest that religious individuals tend to report higher levels of sex guilt; while this pattern emerges particularly among those who are unmarried (potentially due to constraints regarding sex outside of marriage), religious married individuals have also shown higher levels of sexual anxiety and guilt than their nonreligious counterparts, suggesting that perhaps some religions play a role in restricting sexual enjoyment by discouraging pleasurable aspects of sex and emphasizing only procreation (Leonhardt et al., 2020). One study by Hackathorn and colleagues (2016) used a questionnaire among 258 participants and found that sex guilt mediated the relationship between religiosity and sexual satisfaction among unmarried participants. Their results suggest that those who internalize religious teachings to a greater degree show less sexual satisfaction and higher sex guilt (Hackathorn et al., 2016). Such findings indicate that we may expect those raised in more religious households will show higher levels of sex guilt which may negatively impact both sexual communication and satisfaction.

Parent-Child Sex Communication

Early communication from caregivers about sexual topics may reduce or enlarge messages of shame surrounding these topics in children, thereby playing a significant role in their later sexual experiences (Totonchi, 2015). Reported current trends indicate very low incidences of open sexual communication between parents and children (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). While a majority of parents in one study shared that they felt sexual communication was of great importance for the safety of their children, very few of them reported engaging in open sexual communication (Wilson et al., 2010). This may be due to several potential barriers parents often experience, including lack of experience in how to conduct such conversations, feelings of discomfort or shame, or assumptions that such conversations will occur naturally at a later point. Adolescents and emerging adults report that silence from parents on sexual topics communicated a message of disapproval and negativity, but that they were left on their own to interpret the reasons for these reactions (Goldfarb et al., 2018). Ironically, vague or conflicting messages surrounding sex have been found to be associated with younger and riskier sexual behaviors (Ballard & Senn, 2019).

Of those who do report engaging in parent-child conversations about sex, a majority only have one specific "talk" during children's early adolescence with little to no ongoing discussion (Padilla-Walker et al., 2020), and often limit discussions to safety themes such as birth control, abstinence, condom use, or anatomy (Powers, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010), but neglecting emotional, relational, and positive aspects of sex (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Furthermore, much of reported sex communication between parents and offspring are reportedly negative, behavioral, and punitive, viewing adolescent sexuality as deviant (Ballard & Senn, 2019). Children learn

messages from either parents' punitive reactions or silence regarding sexual topics, which they often generalize to internalized negative attitudes about sexuality in general (Totonchi, 2015).

Conversely, open channels of communication about sexuality have far-reaching impacts on children and adolescents, including being central to later and safer sexual experiences in adolescents (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017). Positive relationships and closeness between parents and children are associated with more open communication about sexual topics (Holman & Kellas, 2015; Powers, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010), as well as delayed sexual debut and safer sex behavior in general (Abrego, 2011). One study by Rogers et al. (2015) sampled 55 adolescents and their parents and found that harsher messages from parents against sexual engagement was associated with higher levels of sexual activity in adolescents, while high-quality sexual communication was connected with lower levels of risky sexual involvement. This suggests that adolescents may be resistant to harsh or negative delivery of sexual information and would benefit more from more thoughtful discussion. Such outcomes are consistent with findings that greater comfort and friendliness in talking about sex made a significant difference in adolescents' safe behavior and willingness to go to parents with questions (Abrego, 2011; Pariera & Brody, 2017; Wilson et al., 2010). Furthermore, receiving positive messages about sex from parents resulted in a higher likelihood of enjoying their first sexual intercourse experience (Pariera & Brody, 2017). Overall, parents who made conversations with their children about sexuality comfortable and open enjoyed the advantage of having their children come to them more frequently with sexual questions and also engage in safer sexual practices.

Finally, past studies indicate that young people themselves report wanting more communication from their parents about sex, particularly regarding relational aspects (Goldfarb et al., 2018; Pariera & Brody, 2017). A recent study by Goldfarb et al. (2018) asked 74 emerging

adults in a northeastern university about messages received prior to first sexual experience and found dominant themes of difficulty, infrequency, and unsatisfying nature of sex communication from parents. In addition to reporting messages from parents of negativity surrounding sex, not wanting to know about their children's sexual lives, and emphases on abstinence and protection, participants reported wanting more guidance in sexual matters from parents in relational and emotional aspects of sexuality (Goldfarb et al., 2018). In a sample of 441 young adults in another study, participants reported beliefs that parents should discuss most topics with children by age 12-13 and that the most frequent topic addressed by parents should be that of dating and relationships (Pariera & Broady, 2017).

Because a cited theme of the research is discomfort in talking to children about sex stemming from a lack of role models from their own parents (Abrego, 2011; Ballard & Senn, 2019), we may hypothesize that the opposite is also true—children who receive open communication about sex from parents may develop healthy working models for sex communication in general, and thus will go on to display higher levels of open and comfortable sex communication with both future partners and their own children. A shift towards treating adolescent sexuality as a normal and positive part of development may increase open and positive sexual communication between parents and children (Ballard & Senn, 2019) and impact the way those adolescents go on to communicate in healthy ways about sex long term.

PURPOSE OF STUDY

Communication between parents and adolescent children on sexual topics is thought to be connected with later openness with peers and romantic partners (Key, 2016). While most research has examined parent-child sexual communication and romantic partner sexual communication separately, one quantitative study by Powers (2017) explored the link between

the two. Little evidence was found linking parent-child sex communication and later partner communication. This may be due to the fact that most young adults in the study reported little to no sexual communication from parents while growing up. However, their qualitive study examining a sample of 7 participants discovered a significant link between low parent-child sexual communication and low comfort in sexual talk with partners (Powers, 2017).

Additionally, Powers (2017) identified a relationship between sexual attitudes and romantic partner sexual communication. Because previous research supports a connection between early messages of sexuality and later sexual attitudes (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Powers, 2017), this finding may support an indirect association between the role of parental influences on their children's later romantic relationships. Given that there appears to be limited research linking early parent-child sexual communication and later sexual communication with partners, a study is needed that more comprehensively examines factors associated with this link and considers impacts on romantic relationship functioning (e.g., relationship and sexual satisfaction). Consequently, we present the following research questions and hypotheses as we seek to gain a more thorough understanding of these constructs of interest.

This study seeks to explore the consequences of high- and low-quality sexual communication between parents and children in predicting quality of romantic partner sexual communication, as well as connections with sexual and relational satisfaction.

Research questions include:

1) From whom do young adults report receiving the most information about sexuality?
Does source of sexual knowledge show an association with increased or decreased partner sexual communication satisfaction?

- 2) Is parent-child sex communication significantly associated with later romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and relational satisfaction?
 Does sex guilt show a significant association with parent-child sex communication or romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, or relational satisfaction?
- 3) Do parent-child sex communication patterns or sex guilt differ by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, or religiosity?

Hypotheses:

- 1) Based on low reported rates of parent-child sex communication (Wilson et al., 2010) and culturally narrow constraints surrounding sexual openness (Ballard & Senn, 2019), we anticipate young adults will report receiving the most information about sexuality from media and internet usage. However, we predict that participants who have received sexual knowledge predominantly from parents, friends, or partners will report the highest levels of sexual communication satisfaction.
- 2) Based on the importance of early messages impacting later development and relationships, which is emphasized in socialization and symbolic interaction theories (Arnett, 1995; Yeager, 2016), we hypothesize that higher quality of parent-child sexual communication will predict higher satisfaction with romantic partner sex communication later in life. Based on previous connections between sexual communication with relational and sexual satisfaction (Cupach & Comstock, 1990; Davis et al., 2006; Jones, 2016; Timm & Keiley, 2011), we predict that parent-child sexual communication will also predict higher relational and sexual satisfaction. Finally, we predict that sex guilt will show a negative association with all other

variables in the study based on previous findings that sex guilt negatively impacts sexual and relational aspects of life (Day, 2019) and based on previous connections between absent or ineffective parent-child sex communication and sexual shame (Totonchi, 2015).

3) Based on existing literature, we predict that lower-quality parent-child sex communication will take place between parents and participants that are male (Goldfarb et al., 2018), non-heterosexual (Goldfarb et al., 2018), and high in religiosity (Day, 2019). We also predict that females, participants that are non-heterosexual, and participants reporting higher religiosity will report higher levels of sex guilt based on previous connections (Day, 2019; Goldfarb et al., 2018).

METHODOLOGY

Participants

Data for this study were obtained via Qualtrics surveys given to young adults between the ages of 18-30 (Lee et al., 2018). Participants were recruited using a link shared on social media and disseminated by professors to students inviting young adults to participate in a study about communication in romantic relationships. Participants who completed the survey were placed in a raffle for a \$25 gift card to Amazon. To qualify for the study, participants needed to be between the ages of 18-30 and in a committed, romantic relationship. Questions at the beginning of the survey verified age and relational status.

A total of 281 survey responses were recorded, of which 233 were retained for analysis. Those who were disqualified and subsequently removed included participants who reported not being in a current romantic relationship, those under the age of 18 or over the age of 30, and those who did not complete at least 60% of the survey.

Procedures

Upon receiving Institutional Review Board approval, researchers disseminated a 76-item questionnaire designed to measure constructs of interest for the current study. Participants completed informed consent documentation before taking the survey, which included demographic information and relevant questions, including age, gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, religiosity, relationship status (married, cohabiting, current committed romantic relationship, or not in a current committed romantic relationship), length of relationship with partner, and whether or not self and partner are sexually active. Participants were also asked from which source they received the majority of their sexual knowledge. The remainder of the survey consisted of existing reliable and valid measures including the Revised Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory (Janda & Bazemore, 2011), the Sexual Communication Satisfaction Scale (Wheeless et al., 1984), the shortened 4-item Couple Satisfaction Index (Funk & Rogge, 2007), and the Family Sex Communication Questionnaire (Warren, 2000).

Measures

Contributors to Sexual Knowledge

One survey item instructed participants to select where they received the majority of their current sexual knowledge. Participants were asked to select one of the following: "talking with a parent," "talking with friends," "talking with a romantic partner," "school-based curriculum", "TV, movies, or other media," "searching online," "church/religion," or "other."

Sexual Communication Satisfaction

Satisfaction with communication about sexual topics with partners was measured using the 22-item Sexual Communication Satisfaction Scale (Wheeless et al., 1984). The scale includes questions such as "I tell my partner when I am sexually satisfied" and "I am satisfied with my

ability to communicate about sexual matters with my partner" and is rated on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 5 ("strongly agree"). Certain items were reverse scored to cross-check validity. Greater scores suggest increased reported satisfaction. This scale has shown internal reliability of .94 in previous studies (Wheeless et al., 1984) and currently demonstrated good reliability ($\alpha = .82$) among our sample.

Relationship Satisfaction

Participants were given all four questions from the shortened Couples Satisfaction Index (Funk et al., 2007), which captures romantic relationship satisfaction. Of the four questions, two were scored on a scale ranging from 0 ("not at all true") to 5 ("completely true"). This measure has shown strong convergent validity and construct validity with other reliable scales measuring relationship satisfaction (Funk et al., 2007). A sample item reads "I have a warm and comfortable relationship with my partner." The other two were scored on a scale from 0 ("extremely unhappy") to 6 ("perfect"), and a sample item is "Please indicate the degree of happiness, all things considered, of your relationship." Higher scores indicate greater satisfaction in one's romantic relationship. Reliability was strong in this study ($\alpha = .92$).

Sexual Satisfaction

Sexual satisfaction between partners was measured using the New Sexual Satisfaction Scale-Short, a 12-item version adapted from the original 20-item version (Štulhofer et al., 2010). For all items, participants were given the instructions, "thinking about your sex life during the last six months, please rate your satisfaction with the following aspects" with possible responses on a 5-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("not at all satisfied") to 5 ("extremely satisfied"). Items on the short form included "the way I sexually react to my partner," "the frequency of my sexual

activity," and "the pleasure I provide to my partner." Higher scores convey greater sexual satisfaction. Reliability of this scale was excellent ($\alpha = .93$).

Parent-Child Sex Communication

Communication between participants and their parents about sex when they were children or adolescents was measured using the Family Sex Communication Quotient, an 18-item scale developed by Clay Warren (2006). This scale measures three dimensions of parent-child sex communication, including comfort, information, and value. A 5-point Likert scale offers responses from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 5 ("strongly agree"). Items included "I feel free to ask my parents questions about sex," "the home should be a primary place for learning about sex" and "I feel better informed about sex if I talk with my parents." Items were translated into the past tense and participants were asked to answer according to their experience during early adolescence and before. Specified items were reverse scored to prevent user bias. Greater scores convey a parent-child pattern with higher comfort and value in communication about sex. The modified version of this scale demonstrated good reliability ($\alpha = .89$).

Sexual Guilt

Sexual guilt in each participant was measured using the Revised Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory, a ten-item version of the original Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory (Janda & Bazemore, 2011). Sample questions include "When I have sexual desires, I enjoy them like all healthy human beings" and "Sex relations before marriage should not be recommended." All questions were presented on a 7-point Likert scale ranging from 1 ("strongly disagree") to 7 (strongly agree"). Certain items were reverse scored to cross-check scale validity. Higher scores indicated greater sexual guilt in participants. This measure has been found to be reliable by past

researchers (Janda & Bazemore, 2011) and showed good reliability (α = .71) in the present sample.

Data Analysis

Univariate, bivariate, and multivariate analyses were conducted to answer our research questions. Univariate analyses (e.g., frequencies, means, standard deviations, range) were initially conducted to summarize and observe patterns in the data. Group differences across variables were then examined utilizing ANOVA procedures, including differences by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, and religion. Next, bivariate analyses included correlations between all study variables and are presented in a correlation table. Significant bivariate associations informed variables for inclusion in multivariate analyses. Finally, multivariate analyses (i.e., multiple regression) were conducted using SPSS software to examine links between constructs of interest.

For our first research question, we examined frequencies of sources of sexual information. We then examined group differences by audience on sexual communication satisfaction with current romantic partner utilizing ANOVA procedures. To determine whether parent-child sex communication is significantly associated with later romantic partner sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and relational satisfaction, we conducted bivariate correlations followed by hierarchical regression analyses. Finally, we conducted ANOVA analyses to determine whether parent-child sex communication patterns or sex guilt differ by gender, race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, or religiosity of the child.

RESULTS

Research questions for this study examined 1) whether there is a significant link between source of sexual knowledge and sexual communication satisfaction; 2) whether or not significant

associations exist among parent-child sex communication, sex guilt, sexual communication satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and relational satisfaction; and 3) whether or not parent-child sex communication or sex guilt differ by demographic group. To answer research questions, we examined demographic difference frequencies, ANOVA group differences for sex guilt and parent-child communication, and regression analyses for multivariate considerations.

Initial variable frequencies were run to observe demographic breakdowns of the sample. A complete list of results can be seen in Table 1. Frequency tests revealed 134 participants identifying as females (57.5%), 97 identifying as male (41.6%), and only 2 identifying as nonbinary or third gender (.9%). A majority of participants reported being heterosexual (n = 207; 88.8%), with 16 identifying as bisexual (6.9%), 3 identifying as gay or lesbian (1.3%), 3 as pansexual (1.3%), and 3 reporting "other or prefer not to say" (1.3%). The breakdown of race/ethnicity was as follows: 171 White (73.4%), 17 Black or African American (7.7%), 17 Hispanic or Latino (7.3%), 14 Asian (6.0%), 9 American Indian (3.9%), and 4 Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander (1.7%). More participants reported a major role of religiosity in upbringing (n = 47; 20.2%) than those reporting an insignificant role of religiosity in upbringing (n = 30; 12.9%).

Table 1.

Demographic Difference Frequencies for Study Variables. (N = 233)

Variable	n	%	
Gender			
Male	97	41.6	
Female	134	57.5	
Nonbinary/Third Gender	2	.9	
Sexual Orientation			
Heterosexual	207	88.8	
Gay/Lesbian	3	1.3	
Bisexual	16	6.9	
Pansexual	3	1.3	
Other/Prefer Not to Say	3	1.3	

Relationship Status		
Married	80	34.5
Cohabiting	47	20.3
Not married or cohabiting	105	45.3
Sexually Active		
Yes	222	96.9
No	7	3.1
Race/Ethnicity		
American Indian or Alaska Native	9	3.9
Asian	14	6.0
Black or African American	18	7.7
Hispanic or Latino	17	7.3
Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander	4	1.7
White	171	73.4
Religiosity		
Strongly Disagree	30	12.9
Disagree	31	13.3
Neither Agree nor Disagree	59	25.3
Agree	64	27.5
Strongly Agree	47	20.2

Descriptive statistics and correlational analyses were next examined (see Table 2). The sample showed a mean score of 78.18 for sexual communication satisfaction with a standard deviation of 10.97. This is a moderate to high score, indicating that on average, participants in this sample were fairly satisfied with their sexual communication. Relational satisfaction showed a mean of 19.42 and standard deviation of 4.37, indicating generally high relational satisfaction among this sample. Sexual satisfaction had a mean of 45.23 and standard deviation of 8.73. Parent-child communication quality yielded a mean of 51.46 with a standard deviation of 12.51, which falls in the moderate range of parent-child communication quality. Sex guilt scores showed a mean of 3.41 and standard deviation of .85.

Correlational analyses revealed a significant positive association between sexual communication satisfaction and relational satisfaction (r = .68, p < .01) as well as sexual satisfaction (r = .65, p < .01), as expected and supported by previous studies. Relational satisfaction and sexual satisfaction were also significantly and positively correlated with one

another (r=.63, p<.01). Analyses also revealed a significant, positive relationship between age of participant and sex guilt (r=.33, p<.01). Length of relationship was significantly and positively correlated with relational satisfaction (r=.26, p<.01) and negatively correlated with parent-child communication (r=-.19, p<.01). Sex guilt showed a significant negative correlation with sexual communication satisfaction (r=-.40, p<.01), relational satisfaction (r=-.33, p<.01), and sexual satisfaction (r=-.23, p<.01). Parent-child communication quality was significantly and positively association with sexual satisfaction (r=.15, p<.05). Meanwhile, sex guilt was positively associated with parent-child communication quality, (r=.19, p<.01).

Table 2. Descriptive statistics and intercorrelations for study variables. (N=233).

Var	riables	1.	2.	3.	4.	5.	6.	7.
1.	Age	-						
2.	Relationship length	.11	-					
3.	Sexual Communication Satisfaction	12†	.10	-				
4.	Relational Satisfaction	09	.26**	.68**	-			
5.	Sexual Satisfaction	08	.06	.65**	.63**	-		
6.	Parent-Child Communication	.10	19**	.09	04	.15*	-	
7.	Sex Guilt	.33**	06	40**	33**	23**	.19**	-
	M	23.51	20.14	78.18	19.42	45.23	51.46	3.41
	SD	3.37	24.24	10.97	4.37	8.73	12.51	.85
	Range	18-30	1-120	42- 102	7-25	12-60	22-89	1.2-5.6

Note. M = Mean; SD = Standard Deviation

 $\dagger p < .10; *p < .05; **p < .01.$

To answer our first research question, we examined responses regarding the source from which participants received the majority of their current sexual knowledge. The most frequently cited source was participants' romantic partners (27.5%) followed by friends (25.8%), online searches (17.6%), talking with a parent (10.7%), school-based curriculum (9.0%),

TV/movies/entertainment (6.4%), other (2.6%), and finally church/religion (.4%). Next, to examine whether these sources were associated with sexual communication satisfaction with current partner, we conducted one-way ANOVAS for sexual communication satisfaction by source of sexual knowledge. Resulting means showed no significant differences in mean score on sexual communication satisfaction by group, suggesting that in this sample, source of sexual knowledge shows no impact on sexual communication satisfaction.

To answer our second research question, we conducted regression analyses, controlling for length of romantic relationship, to observe relationships among the variables of interest (see Table 3). Significant bivariate correlations, along with examining the factors included in our researcher questions, informed construction of the regression analyses. Results revealed greater parent-child communication about sex during adolescence and childhood was significantly, positively associated with greater sexual satisfaction with partner in young adulthood, controlling for length of romantic relationship ($\beta = .12$, p < .05).

Additional regression analyses revealed a moderately significant, positive relationship between parent-child communication about sex during adolescence and childhood and romantic partner communication satisfaction in young adulthood, controlling for romantic relationship length (β = .10, p < .10). However, regression analyses revealed no significant relationship between parent-child communication about sex during adolescence and childhood and romantic relationship satisfaction in young adulthood.

Finally, an unexpected result from regression analyses revealed that greater parent-child communication about sex during adolescence and childhood was significantly, positively associated with greater sex guilt in young adulthood, controlling for length of the relationship (β = .01, p < .05).

Table 3. Summary of regression analyses linking parent-child communication about sex with romantic partner communication satisfaction, overall relationship satisfaction, sexual satisfaction, and sexual guilt in young adulthood, controlling for romantic relationship length (N=233)

	Comm Sa	atisfaction	Rel Sati	sfaction	Sexual Sa	ntisfaction	Sexua	al Guilt
Variable	В	SE B	В	SE B	В	SE B	В	SE B
Constant	71.88	3.42	18.13	1.32	38.20	2.70	2.81	.27
Rel Length	.06†	.03	.05	.01	.04	.03	00	.00
Parent-Child	.10†	.06	.01	.02	.12*	.05	.01*	.01
Sex Comm								
R^2		.024†		.08		.04*		.04*
F for change in		2.78†		.06		6.20*		6.53*
R^2								

Note. Comm = Communication; Rel = Relationship

B = Unstandardized Coefficient; SE B = Standard error of the unstandardized beta coefficient. Romantic relationship length is in months.

†p < .10; *p < .05

Finally, we conducted additional ANOVA analyses to identify group differences in parent-child communication quality and sex guilt to answer our third research question. Parent-child communication scores showed means of 52.5 for males, 50.4 for females, and 64.5 for non-binary/third gender, revealing a higher mean for non-binary/third gender; however, none of these differences were significant in this sample. Serious caution should also be given for any results related to the non-binary/third gender participants given the very small sample size. Additionally, ANOVA results revealed no significant group differences in parent-child communication quality by race/ethnicity, sexual orientation, or religiosity.

When examining differences in sex guilt by groups of religiosity, we found a statistically significant difference between groups as determined by one-way ANOVA (F(4,212) = 3.803, p = .005). Tukey's post-hoc analyses revealed that those who considered religion a significant part of their upbringing (M = 3.72) were significantly more likely than those who did not at all consider religion a factor in their upbringing (M = 3.08) to experience higher levels of sex guilt (p = .022).

One-way ANOVA analyses also produced a significant difference in sex guilt by gender (F(2,216) = 12.018; p < .001), with Tukey's post hoc probing unexpectedly revealing that males (M = 3.71) showed higher levels of sex guilt than females (M = 3.19). Because only two people reported a third/nonbinary gender, significant differences could not be identified between this group and other groups. A larger sample would be needed to identify whether these differences are significant. No significant differences were found in sex guilt means by either race/ethnicity or sexual orientation.

DISCUSSION

Previous research indicates that quality sexual communication is an important contributor to young adults' relationships and sexual satisfaction (Chatterjee, 2008; Landor & Winter, 2019), and that such communication is often deficient in young relationships (Faulkner & Lannutti, 2010). Additionally, experiencing high amounts of sex guilt—which may be learned or exacerbated by parental messages and cultural upbringing (Ballard & Senn, 2019; Lim, 2019)—may play a role in inhibiting sexual communication and limiting sexual and relational satisfaction (Day, 2019). Indeed, symbolic interaction theory suggests that interactions with others—particularly parents—play a heavy role in shaping and reinforcing meaning (Yeager, 2016), suggesting that negative or inhibited attitudes about sex from parents could influence later perception of sex, as well as ability to communicate effectively about sexual topics. Thus, understanding the link between parental messages and attitudes about sex and young adult sexual communication patterns marks an important area for study.

The purpose of this study was to examine relationships between young adults' former sex communication patterns with their parents and measures of current satisfaction with sexual, relational, and sexual communication aspects in their current romantic relationship. We also

sought to observe whether sex guilt showed a relationship with either former parent-child communication patterns or current relational, sexual, or sexual communication satisfaction with current partner. We additionally wanted to know whether the source of sexual knowledge had an influence on young adult sexual communication satisfaction. Although no significant relationship emerged between parent-child communication quality and sexual communication satisfaction in this sample, several significant findings did emerge which warrant further exploration, including a significant, positive association between the parent-child communication quality participants reported receiving as children/adolescents and current sexual satisfaction. We also found an unexpected significant association between parent-child communication quality and sex guilt.

Source of Sexual Knowledge

We sought to find out whether an association existed between source of sexual knowledge and level of sexual communication satisfaction in young adults. While our results revealed no significant group differences in participants' satisfaction with their sexual communication between groups of reported sexual knowledge source, it may be that participants saw the wording of "current sexual knowledge" and rated most recent or relevant source rather than the most important source of cumulative knowledge. It may be interesting to see whether a relationship emerges between communication satisfaction and knowledge source with different wording, such as asking participants to rate where they received the most sexual knowledge while growing up.

Group Differences in Sex Guilt

Because both symbolic interaction theory and Arnett's broad and narrow theory of socialization suggest social and environmental contributors to meaning (Arnett, 1995; Yeager,

2016), we expected to discover some difference in participants' level of sex guilt according to family of origin environment and social locations. As expected, we found that those who reported growing up in more religious settings reported significantly higher levels of sex guilt than those who reported religion playing an insignificant role in their upbringing. There may be several explanations contributing to this finding. First, many religions teach a sinful nature of sex (particularly unmarried sex), and thus those brought up in religious environments may well have internalized that sexual thoughts, behaviors, and desires are dirty or sinful, increasing guilt when thinking about or performing such acts (Day, 2019; Hackathorn et al., 2016; Leonhardt et al., 2020). Alternatively, participants who consider religion an important factor in their life may attach a specific meaning to sex—i.e., as something precious, godly, or sacred—and thus experience higher levels of guilt when varying from internalized norms or values. Finally, the Revised Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory used to measure sex guilt in this study includes questions such as "sex relations before marriage should not be recommended" and "sex relations before marriage help people adjust" (Janda & Bazemore, 2011)—items which may also measure values about premarital sex connected to religious beliefs, and thus may make it more likely that highly religious people score higher on this scale simply by nature of values held. Further research on this connection may help to identify the mechanism by which religiosity may increase tendencies to experience sex guilt, as well as the impact of religiosity on ability to experience healthy sexual communication and sexual satisfaction with partners.

An unexpected finding in our study showed males reporting higher sex guilt scores than females, which was contrary to our hypothesis and previous findings. This result was surprising given what has been reported in the literature about male and female socialization regarding sexuality (Goldfarb et al., 2018). While previous research has often tied women to sexual shame

(Jones, 2016), this finding may point to several potential explanations. First, there may be a difference in the way men and women related to items measuring sex guilt in this study based on their differing experiences by social location. Previous research has found differences in the way sexual guilt and shame are often experienced between men and women, finding that men tend to attach such shame to repressed emotional expression, pressure to perform, and fear of failure, while women may suffer from pressure to achieve socialized standards of beauty as well as effects of oppression, objectification, and abuse (Day, 2019). It may be that in this study, sex guilt items measured more of the former manifestations of sex guilt, as questions did include some action- and performance-based items such as those regarding masturbation and unusual sex practices. Indeed, some previous research does indicate that males' and females' attitudes towards masturbation and premarital sex tend to differ (Totonchi, 2015), and thus a closer look at such differences may help shed light on this finding.

Alternatively, the high numbers of participants who reported high religious influence in their upbringing may play a role in the gender difference in sex guilt found in this study. It may be that religiosity and gender interact in predicting sex guilt, and that males are taught to feel guilty about sexual desires and acts in some religious contexts. More research on the experience of sexual guilt among males—particularly in religious contexts—may further illuminate this connection.

Parent-Child Communication and Sexual Satisfaction

An important finding of the study was the significant, positive relationship between the reported parent-child communication openness participants had received during childhood/adolescence and sexual satisfaction with current romantic partner. In other words, young adults in this sample who perceived that communication patterns about sex had been more

open and frequent during their childhood and/or adolescence reported higher sexual satisfaction in their current committed relationship. This meaningful link points to many potential benefits for adolescents as they enter young adulthood.

Because young adulthood marks a crucial time for laying a strong foundation for a lifelong relationship trajectory, satisfying sexual experiences with committed romantic partners are important to strengthening relationships, increasing quality of life, and making it more likely young adults will communicate openly with partners about sex, which can pave the way for further increasing sexual and relational satisfaction (Jones, 2016; Landor & Winter, 2019; Powers, 2017). The present finding offers a powerful connection with the potential to benefit future young adult relationships and quality of life by way of parental openness about sexual topics now.

Several possibilities may help to explain this association. It may be that increased openness about sex from parents during childhood or adolescence increases feelings of confidence, competence, or security with regards to sexuality as individuals enter young adulthood, allowing for greater satisfaction to be experienced in their sexual lives. Open and positive communication about sex from parents is thought to have a significant impact on children's perceptions and comfort regarding sexual topics (Pariera & Brody, 2017), and therefore it would make sense that more positive attitudes and greater comfort about sexual topics would allow for greater experienced sexual satisfaction.

This finding aligns well with previous research, which may also shed light on the association. A former study found that positive messages about sex from parents resulted in a higher likelihood of enjoying first sexual intercourse (Pariera & Brody, 2017). This finding aligns with the association that emerged in the present study and provides compelling support for

the idea that those who internalize more positive messages about sexuality from a younger age may continue to enjoy more satisfying sexual experiences during adulthood.

Another potential explanation may be connected to sexual behavior by participants. Previous research suggests that positive and open communication about sexual topics between parents and children is associated with lower levels of sexual activity during adolescence and less risky sexual behavior overall (Rogers et al., 2015). Perhaps young adults who have engaged in less risky behavior experience fewer negative consequences that may impede satisfaction (such as STI's, previous traumatic abortions, etc.) and thus may more easily enjoy greater satisfaction in sexual experiences.

In short, this finding points to the importance of parent-child communication in influencing important aspects of young people's sexual lives. By increasing openness and quality of sexual communication with their children, parents can seemingly make a significant impact on the way their children are able to experience satisfying intimate experiences with romantic partners later on, very likely contributing positively to their development and well-being.

Parent-Child Communication and Sex Guilt

Contrary to our hypotheses and previous findings, we found a significant and positive association between parent-child sexual communication quality and sex guilt. We expected to see the opposite trend based on previous research that has supported positive effects of open parent-child communication about sex on adolescents and children (Abrego, 2011; Pariera & Brody, 2017). A variety of potential explanations for this connection may be at work here. Perhaps both parent-child communication quality and sex guilt are related to a third variable. Some items in the Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory assessed participant attitudes about "unusual sex practices," which might be thought to refer to BDSM, kinky, or other practices outside what

some may consider standard. As previously mentioned, a high number of participants in this study reported high significance of religiosity in their upbringing, and it is possible that more religious people are more purposeful in discussing sex with children, and that religious people tend to show higher levels of sex guilt as measured in this study due to values regarding premarital sex, masturbation, and "unusual" sex practices.

It also may be that those who reported high comfort and openness with parents regarding sexual topics felt more comfortable being open with parents about sex because of shared sexual values. For example, participants whose parents believe that masturbation, atypical sex practices, or premarital sex are wrong may take care to communicate these values to their children who may then choose to adopt them. By nature of their aligned ideas about sexual morality, they may enjoy increased openness and comfort discussing these topics given their shared understanding, but that may also be associated with increased guilt if and when standards are violated.

There may also be a limitation in the design of the study wherein the original Family Sex Communication Quotient from which we drew the parent-child communication measure shows a present-tense format meant for adolescents and children. We adapted the measure to use past-tense language and ask young adults to reflect back on their childhood/adolescence in answering questions. While the scale proved a reliable measure for our sample, it may be that participants' perceptions of parent-child openness were impacted by passage of time and now-adult perspective and do not accurately reflect parent-child communication patterns at the time. Finally, participants high in sex guilt may be more prone to answer positively to questions that reflect on their parents. It may be that those who experience higher levels of guilt about sex respond with greater social desirability bias and thus show higher scores of former parent-child sex communication.

In examining the items included on the Mosher Sex Guilt Inventory, we noticed a majority of items assessing values regarding sex, rather than feelings of guilt connected to sexual topics or activities. While this measure has been previously validated as a reliable and valid scale, our study's findings indicate that it may be measuring a different construct than sex guilt. Indeed, it may be more appropriate to label this variable as "sexual values" in place of "sex guilt" to more accurately represent the construct measured by the Mosher items. Because the original version of this scale was developed over 50 years ago (Janda & Bazemore, 2010), it may be that the idea of sex guilt has progressed over time and no longer represents what it once was thought to capture. Indeed, our findings may signify a need to take a closer look at this measure and particularly its label.

Implications

Findings surrounding differences in reported sex guilt levels by gender and religiosity may reveal interesting implications for researchers and clinicians alike. Previous research mainly focuses on effects of sex guilt on women, including that women high in sex guilt tend to engage in less sexual intercourse, masturbation, pornography consumption, and oral and anal sex, and also show a lower likelihood of using contraceptives and/or visiting a gynecologist (Lanciano et al., 2015; Totonchi, 2015). Less research exists regarding impacts of high sex guilt on men, and it may be interesting to see if such findings translate to men high in sex guilt as well. If such is the case, this may mark an important area for intervention, education, and further research to lower potential health risks in both men and women who experience high levels of sex guilt. For example, males higher in sex guilt may benefit from increased support and education about STI prevention and treatment if indeed sex guilt inhibits their seeking appropriate medical care.

Additional research that explores potential mechanisms for this connection may help to shed further light on what contributes to sex guilt in men, along with negative impacts.

The association between reported former parent-child sex communication quality and current sexual satisfaction in young adult relationships points to a potential area for further study for researchers in understanding more about the mechanism for this relationship. Increased knowledge about this association may open the door for parents, educators, and clinicians to explore this as a potential point for intervention. Current research suggests that such sexual communication between parents and children not only lowers sexual risk-taking for children (Rogers et al., 2015), but also increases healthy sexual attitudes (Ballard & Senn, 2019) and heightened likelihood of enjoying first sexual experiences (Pariera & Brody, 2017). Thus, helping parents to increase openness, clarity, and positivity about sexual topics may result in future heightened quality of life and relationships for their offspring.

In previous studies, parents have reported barriers to initiating healthy sex talk with children and adolescents including feelings of incompetence, lack of comfort, and fear of encouraging sexual behavior (Abrego, 2011; Wilson et al., 2010). Many parents lacked modeling of how to conduct such conversations from their own parents, adding to discomfort and insecurity in how to initiate appropriate talk about sex with offspring (Abrego, 2011; Wilson et al., 2010). Parents have reported that increasing their own knowledge on sexual topics and creating opportunities to start sexual conversations (i.e. using movies, television, asking about their children's sexual education classes, etc.) was helpful in overcoming these barriers (Meyer, 2014; Wilson et al., 2010), and thus future interventions should focus on increasing knowledge and discussion opportunities.

Educators and clinicians have found success in such interventions in the past. Meyer (2014) sent educational text messages about sex to 51 pairs of Latinx and Black mothers and their adolescent children at least once per week for six months about a sexual topic, after which adolescents and mothers reported higher rates of sexual communication and more topics discussed. The Families Matter! Program offered curriculum-based interventions to parents and caregivers of 9-12 year old youth in Tanzania which resulted in increased parent-child sex education discussions and improved responsiveness about these topics in parents (Kamala et al., 2017). Such findings indicate existing support for effectiveness of educational interventions among parents and children.

Despite these benefits, a majority of such programs seem to be focused on decreasing teen pregnancy, STI's, and other sexual health risks for adolescents (Kamala, 2017; Newby et al., 2011; Sutton et al., 2014). While some may include aspects of promoting positive sexual health in their programs (Crocker et al., 2019), very few appear to have the motive of increasing quality of sexual satisfaction, communication, or relational health of adolescents as they emerge into young adulthood. The association between parent-child communication and later sexual satisfaction points to the importance of implementing programs and interventions that focus not only on educational material for physical benefits, but including emotional, relational, and attitudinal aspects to improve quality of sexual and relational lives long-term. Because adolescents themselves have reported desiring more guidance from parents in navigating relational and emotional areas of sexuality and relationships (Goldfarb et al., 2018), it is likely that such changes would be well-received and that many significant benefits would ensue from helping parents employ consistent, meaningful discussion on the positive aspects of sexuality.

Limitations

Although this study makes a meaningful contribution to what is known regarding parentchild sexual communication and adult romantic relationship functioning, several study
limitations warrant attention. First, the sample was not as diverse as originally intended. The
sample was predominantly heterosexual (88.8%) and white (73.4%) and may not be
representative of the diverse population from which it was drawn. Consequently, caution should
be used when generalizing these findings to all young adults. Furthermore, participants were
recruited through social media, meaning that those who were exposed to the study tended to be
connected to one another through social networking and thus may hail from similar groups,
areas, religious organizations, etc. To correct both limitations in future studies, researchers may
consider conducting random sampling that draws from various groups and organizations without
bias. Along with increased diversity, a larger sample size would aid in strengthening support for
findings and increasing accurate representation of the young adult population.

All measures were self-report and rely on perception, potentially impacting the impeccability of participant scores. In particular, the measure of childhood parent-child sex communication was retrospective, relied on reflecting back several years to answer and could be subject to recall bias. It would be interesting to measure sexual communication quality from parents to adolescents as reported in real time and observe long-term impacts on sexual communication and satisfaction using a longitudinal design. Additionally, measuring reported sexual communication from both adolescents and parents might strengthen accuracy of measurement as well as shed light on any perceived discrepancies between the two, illuminating the most appropriate path for intervention.

As previously mentioned, the measure we used to capture sex guilt, while previously validated, appears it may measure a different construct, such as sexual values. Future studies

may consider using another measure to represent this variable to capture sex guilt or sexual shame to more accurately represent its relationship with sexual communication and satisfaction. Such a shift would likely produce different results which may further add to the knowledge sought in this study.

While our measures did capture important constructs, there were a number of constructs we did not measure that may have added to the study's contributions. Because past research has indicated an influence of parent-child relationship closeness on openness about sexual topics (Holman & Kellas, 2015), it may serve to observe relationships between closeness and other variables to identify new directions for intervention. Additionally, quality and style of parenting practices may influence constructs in this study and would also merit future inclusion. One program succeeded at increasing both parenting practices and sexual communication quality together in participants (Kamala et al., 2017), indicating that there is some level of connection between these constructs. Future studies may include measures of parenting strategies and parent-child relationship quality to observe how these constructs may influence sex guilt, parent-child sex communication, and future satisfaction in relational aspects with partner.

Finally, results were primarily based on correlational data analysis strategies, which may limit findings. While regression and correlation analyses did reveal important findings, future work should more comprehensively examine the multivariate associations among these constructs through path modeling or structural equation modeling, which would allow for simultaneous examination of multiple dependent variables.

Future Directions and Conclusion

Healthy sexual communication between partners is critical to young adult romantic relationship development and satisfaction, and therefore warrants further attention from

researchers and clinicians. Positive and clear messages from parents about sexual topics can not only lower sexual risk-taking but may also invite healthy communication patterns about sex with romantic partners. This study offers significant links including a positive association between high quality parent-child sexual communication patterns and greater satisfying sexual experiences during young adulthood. Researchers and clinicians may continue to explore this relationship and encourage more open and positive parent-child conversations about sex through education and programs. Additionally, further research on impacts of sex guilt in males and religious individuals may help to clarify associations found in this study and prevent negative impacts. More clarification may be needed to understand the relationship between parent-child communication and sex guilt to explain conflicting findings found from previous studies. What is evident, however, is that early dialogue about sexual topics with parents seems to meaningfully impact individuals and their romantic partners into early adulthood and perhaps beyond.

REFERENCES

- Abrego, T. (2011). Sex talk: Factors that influence parent-child communication about sex (Publication No. 1508105) [Master's thesis, Eastern Michigan University]. UMI Dissertations Publishing.
- Alvarez, C., Bauermeister, J. A., & Villarruel, A. M. (2014). Sexual communication and sexual behavior among young adult heterosexual Latinos. *JANAC*, 25(6), 577-588.Baker, A. W. (2018). *Complex guilt: Sexual complexities relation to sexual guilt*. [Master's thesis, Arkansas State University].
- Alvarez, C., & Villarruel, A. (2015). Association of gender norms, relationships, and intrapersonal variables, and acculturation with sexual communication among young adult Latinos. *Research in Nursing and Health*, 38, 121-132. https://doi.org/10.1002/nur.21645
- Arnett, J. J. (1995). Broad and narrow socialization: The family in the context of a cultural theory. *Journal of Marriage and Family Therapy*, *57*(3), 617-628.

 https://www.jstor.org/stable/353917
- Arnett, J. J. (2000). Emerging adulthood: A theory of development from the late teens through the twenties. *American Psychologist*, 55(5), 469–480. https://doi.org/10.1037/0003-066X.55.5.469
- Ballard, S. M. & Senn, R. S. (2019). The sexual trajectory map: A model for examining sexual identity development. In K. P. Lyness and J. L. Fischer (Eds.), *Gender, sexual identity, and families: The personal is political.* Michigan Publishing.

 http://dx.doi.org/10.3998/groves.9453087.0005.001
- Burkett, M. (2015). Sex(t) talk: A qualitative analysis of young adults' negotiations of the pleasures and perils of sexting. *Sexuality and Culture*, 19(4).

- Chatterjee, K. (2008). An examination of self reports of young adults' talk about safer sex in dating relationships: Health, relationship, and emotional outcomes. [Doctoral dissertation, Ohio State University]. OhioLINK.
- Crocker, B. C. S>, Pit, S. W., Hansen, V., John-Leader, F., & Wright, M. L. (2019). A positive approach to adolescent sexual health promotion: A qualitative evaluation of key stakeholder perceptions of the Australian Positive Adolescent Sexual Health (PASH) conference. *BMC Public Health*, 19(1), 1-16. https://doi.org/10.1186/s12889-019-6993-9
- Cupach, W. R., & Comstock, J. (1990). Satisfaction with sexual communication in marriage:

 Links to sexual satisfaction and dyadic adjustment. *Journal of Social and Personal*Relationships, 7, 179-186.
- Davis, D., Shaver, P. R., Widaman, K. F., Vernon, M. L., Follette, W. C., & Beitz, K. (2006). "I can't get no satisfaction": Insecure attachment, inhibited sexual communication, and sexual dissatisfaction. *Personal Relationships*, *13*, 465-483.
- Day, O. (2019). Adults that experience sexual shame: Effects on self-esteem and sexual satisfaction [Thesis, Dublin Business School].
- Denes, A. (2012). Pillow talk: Exploring disclosures after sexual activity. Western Journal of Communication, 76(2), 91-108. https://doi.org/10.1080/10570314.2011.651253
- Denes, A., Crowley, J. P., Bennett, M. (2018). Between the sheets: Investigating young adults' communication during sexual activity. *Personal Relationships*, 27, 484-501. https://doi.org/10.1111/pere.12324
- Denes, A. (2020) Gene X environment interactions and pillow talk: Investigating the associations among the OXTR gene, orgasm, post sex communication, and relationship satisfaction in

- young adult relationships. *Communication Studies*, https://doi.org/10.1080/10510974.2020.1807373
- Faulkner, S. L., & Lannutti, P. J. (2010). Examining the content and outcomes of young adults' satisfying and unsatisfying conversations about sex. *Qualitative Health Research*, 20(3), 375-385. https://doi.org/10.1177/1049732309354274
- Frederick, D. A., Lever, J., Gillespie, B. J., & Garcia, J. R. (2017). What keeps passion alive?

 Sexual satisfaction is associated with sexual communication, mood setting, sexual variety, oral sex, orgasm, and sex frequency in a national U. S. study. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 54(2), 186-201. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2015.1137854
- Funk, J. L. & Rogge, R. D. (2007). Testing the ruler with item response theory: Increasing precision of measurement for relationship satisfaction with the Couples Satisfaction Index. *Journal of Family Psychology*, 21, 572-583.
- Goldfarb, E., Lieberman, L., Kwaitkowski, S., & Santos, P. (2018). Silence and censure: A qualitative analysis of young adults' reflections on communication with parents prior to first sex. *Journal of Family Issues*, 39(1), 28-54.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X15593576
- Hackathorn, J. M., Ashdown, B. K., & Rife, S. C. (2016). The sacred bed: Sex guilt mediates religiosity and satisfaction for unmarried people. *Sexuality & Culture*, 20(1), 153-172. https://doi.org/10.1007/s12119-015-9315-0
- Holman, A., & Kellas, J. K. (2015). High school adolescents' perceptions on parent-child sex talk: How communication, relational, and family factors relate to sexual health. *Southern Communication Journal*, 80(5), 388-403.
 - https://doi.org/10.1080/1041794X.2015.1081976

- Janda, L. H., & Bazemore, S. D. (2011). The revised Mosher sex-guilt scale: Its psychometric properties and a proposed ten-item version. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 48(4), 392-396. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2010.482216
- Jones, A. C. (2016). *The role of sexual communication in committed relationships* (Publication No. 10143735) [Master's thesis, Utah State University]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Kamala, B. A., Rosencrans, K. D., Shoo, T. A., Al-Alawy, H. Z., Berrier, F. (2017). Evaluation of the Families Matter! Program in Tanzania: An intervention to promote effective parent-child communication about sex, sexuality, and sexual risk reduction. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 29(2), 105-120. https://doi.org/101521aeap2017292105
- Lanciano, T., Soleti, E., Guglielmi, F., Mangiulli, I., Curci, A. (2016) Fifty shades of unsaid: Women's explicit and implicit attitudes toward sexual morality. *Europe's Journal of Psychology*, 12(4), 550-566. https://doi.org/10.5964/ejop.v12i4.1124
- Landor, A. M., & Winter, V. R. (2019). Relationship quality and comfort talking about sex as predictors of sexual health among young women. *Journal of Social and Personal Relationships*, 36(11-12), 3934-3959. https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407519842337
- Lee, T. K., Wickrama, K. A. S., O'Neal, C. W., & Prado, G. (2018). Identifying diverse life transition patterns from adolescence to young adulthood: The influence of early socioeconomic context. *Social Science Research*, 70, 212-228.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ssresearch.2017.12.001
- Leonhardt, N. D., Busby, D. M., & Willoughby, B. J. (2020). Sex guilt or satisfaction? The indirect role of religiosity on sexual satisfaction. *Psychology of Religion and Spirituality*, 12(2), 213-222. http://dx.doi.org/10.1037/rel0000245

- Lesch, E., & Brooks, S. (2019). Man talk: Exploring sexual communication between fathers and sons in a minority South African community. *Sex Roles*, 81, 173-191. https://doi.org/10.1007/s11199-018-0988-3
- Lim, J. S. (2019). Developing the refined sexual shame inventory: Validation study of the Kyle Inventory of Sexual Shame. [Doctoral dissertation, Liberty University].
- Mallory, A. B., Stanton, A. M., & Handy, A. B. (2019). Couples' sexual communication and dimensions function: A meta-analysis. *The Journal of Sex Research*, 1-17. https://doi.org/10.1080/00224499.2019.1568375
- McNulty, J. K., Wenner, C. A., & Fisher, T. D. (2016). Longitudinal assocations among relationship satisfaction, marital satisfaction, and frequency of sex in early marriage.

 *Arch Sex Behav, 45, 85-97. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10508-014-0444-6
- Meier, A., & Allen, G. (2009). Romantic relationships from adolescence to young adulthood: Evidence from the National Longitudinal Study of Adolescent Health. *Sociol Q., 50*(2), 308-335. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1533-8525.2009.01142.x
- Meyer, J. C. (2014). Enhancing parent-child sex communication using mobile phone text message intervention (Publishing No. 1525624) [Master's thesis, California State University Dominguez Hills]. ProQuest Dissertations Publishing.
- Montesi, J. L., Fauber, R. L., Gordon, E. A., & Heimberg, R. G. (2010). The specific importance of communicating about sex to couples' sexual and overall relationship satisfaction.

 Journal of Social and Personal Relationships, 28(5), 591-609.

 https://doi.org/10.1177/0265407510386833
- Newby, K., Bayley, J., & Wallace, L. M. (2011). "What should we tell the children about relationships and sex?": Development of a program for parents using intervention

- mapping. *Health Promotion Practice*, *12*(2), 209-228. https://doi.org/10.1177/1524839909341028
- Padilla-Walker, L. M., Rogers, A. A., & McLean, R. D. (2020). Is there more than one way to talk about sex? A longitudinal growth mixture model of parent-adolescent sex communication. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 1-8.
- Pariera, K. L., & Brody, E. (2017). "Talk more about it": Emerging adults' attitudes about how and when parents should talk about sex. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy, 15*, 219-229. https://doi.org/10.1007/s13178-017-0314-9
- Powers, J. D. (2017). The influence of parental communication about sexual health on quality of emerging adult romantic relationships (Publication No. 10618262) [Master's thesis, University of Southern Mississippi]. ProQuest.
- Rogers, A. A., Ha, T., Stormshak, E. A., & Dishion, T. J. (2015). Quality of parent-adolescent conversations about sex and adolescent sexual behavior: An observational study. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, *57*, 174-178. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jadohealth.2015.04.010
- Rose, A. M. (1962). A systematic summary of symbolic interaction theory. In A. M. Rose (Ed.), Human behavior and social processes: An interactionist approach (pp. 3-19). Routledge.
- Scheff, T. J. (2003). "Shame in self and society." *Symbolic Interaction*, 26(2), 239-62. https://doi.org/10.1525/si.2003.26.2.239
- Stulhofer, A., Busko, V., & Brouillard, P. (2010). The new sexual satisfaction scale and its short form. https://www.routledgehandbooks.com/doi/10.4324/9781315881089.ch180#!
- Sutton, M. Y., Lasswell, S. M., Lanier, Y., & Miller, K. S. (2014). Impact of parent-child communication interventions on sex behaviors and cognitive outcomes for black/African

- American and Hispanic/Latino youth: A systematic review, 1988-2012. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 54(4), 369-384.
- Timm, T. M., & Keiley, M. K. (2011). The effects of differentiation of self, adult attachment, and sexual communication on sexual and marital satisfaction: A path analysis. *Journal of Sex & Marital Therapy*, 37, 206-223. https://doi.org/10.1080/0092623X.2011.564513
- Totonchi, D. A. (2015). Comparing implicit and explicit measures of sex guilt in predicting sexual behavior. [Master's thesis, Old Dominion University]. Digital Commons. https://doi.org/10.25777/8cdt-j318
- Watkins, N. K., & Beckmeyer, J. J. (2020). Assessing young adults' beliefs regarding the importance of romantic relationships. *Journal of Family Issues*, 41(2), 158-182. https://doi.org/10.1177/0192513X19871080
- Warren, C. (2013). Family Sex Communication Quotient. In T. D. Fisher, C. M. Davis, W. L. Yarber, & S. L. Davis (Eds.), *Handbook of sexuality-related measures* (3rd ed.) (pp. 140-142). Routledge.
- Wheeless, L. R., Wheeless, V. E., & Baus, R. (1984). Sexual communication, communication satisfaction, and solidarity in the developmental stages of intimate relationships. *Western Journal of Communication*, 48(3), 217-230. https://doi.org/10.1080/10570318409374158
- Wilson, E. K., Dalberth, B. T., Koo, H. P., & Gard, J. C. (2010). Parents' perspectives on talking to preteenage children about sex. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 42(1), 56-63. http://www.jstor.com/stable/20697099
- Xia, M., Fosco, G. M., Lippold, M. A., & Feinberg, M. E. (2018). A developmental perspective on young adult romantic relationships examining family and individual factors in

adolescence. *Journal of Youth and Adolescence, 47*(7), 1499-1516. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10964-018-0815-8

Yeager, E. O. (2016). Symbolic interaction theory. In C. L. Shehan (Ed.), Wiley-Blackwell encyclopedias in social science: The Wiley Blackwell encyclopedia of family studies. Wiley.

APPENDIX A: INSTITUTIONAL REVIEW BOARD APPROVAL

Notification of Exempt Certification

From: Social/Behavioral IRB

To: Kelsi Wilson CC: Jake Jensen Date: 1/20/2021

Re: UMCIRB 20-003013

Parent-Child Sexual Communication and Romantic Partners Sexual Communication

I am pleased to inform you that your research submission has been certified as exempt on 1/20/2021. This study is eligible for Exempt Certification under category # 2ab.

It is your responsibility to ensure that this research is conducted in the manner reported in your application and/or protocol, as well as being consistent with the ethical principles of the Belmont Report and your profession.

This research study does not require any additional interaction with the UMCIRB unless there are proposed changes this study. Any change, prior to implementing that change, must be submitted to the UMCIRB for review and approval The UMCIRB will determine if the change impacts the eligibility of the research for exempt status. If more substantive review is required, you will be notified within five business days.



Document

Consent paragraph - exempt(0.01) IRB Certificate 1(0.01) IRB Certificate 2(0.01) IRB Certificate 2(0.01) IRB Completion Report 1(0.01) IRB Completion Report 2(0.01) Recruitment script(0.01)

Sexual Communication Survey(0.01) Thesis Proposal(0.01)

Consent Forms
Additional Items
Additional Items
Additional Items
Additional Items
Additional Items
Recruitment Documents/Scripts Surveys and Questionnaires
Study Protocol or Grant Application

For research studies where a waiver or alteration of HIPAA Authorization has been approved, the IRB states that each of the waiver criteria in 45 CFR 164.512(i)(1)(i)(A) and (2)(i) through (v) have been met. Additionally, the elements of PHI to be collected as described in items 1 and 2 of the Application for Waiver of Authorization have been determined to be the minimal necessary for the specified research.

The Chairperson (or designee) does not have a potential for conflict of interest on this study.

APPENDIX B: COMPLETE SURVEY

1. Please list your age:
2. What is your current relationship status?
a. Married, cohabiting, current committed romantic relationship (not
married/cohabiting), not in a committed romantic relationship
3. How long in months have you and your partner been in a romantic relationship?
4. Are you and your partner sexually active? (Yes, no)
5. Has your partner already participated in this study? (Yes, no)
6. I identify as: male, female, non-binary/other, prefer not to say
7. Sexual orientation: heterosexual, gay/lesbian, bisexual, pansexual, other
8. Religion played a significant part in my upbringing
a. Strongly disagree, disagree, neither agree nor disagree, agree, strongly agree
9. Race/ethnicity: American Indian or Alaska Native, Asian, Black or African
American, Hispanic or Latino, Native Hawaiian or Other Pacific Islander, White
10. From which of the following did you receive most of your current sexual knowledge?
a. Talking with a parent, talking with friends, talking with a boyfriend or
girlfriend, school-based curriculum, TV/movies/other media, searching online,
church/religion, or other.
On a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 7 (strongly agree), rate your agreement with the following
statements.
11. Masturbation helps one feel eased and relaxed.*

- 12. Sex relations before marriage are good, in my opinion.*
- 13. Unusual sex practices don't interest me.

- 14. When I have sexual dreams, I try to forget them.
- 15. "Dirty" jokes in mixed company are in bad taste.
- 16. When I have sexual desires, I enjoy them like all healthy human beings.*
- 17. Unusual sex practices are dangerous to one's health and mental condition.
- 18. Sex relations before marriage help people adjust.*
- 19. Sex relations before marriage should not be recommended.
- 20. Unusual sex practices are all right if both partners agree.*
- 21. Please indicate the degree of happiness, all things considered, of your relationship.

Extremely Unhappy	Fairly Unhappy	A Little Unhappy	Нарр	Very by Happy	Extremely Happy	Perfect
0	1	2	3	4	5	6

22. I have a warm and comfortable relationship with my partner

Not at	all true A little true Completely true	Somewhat t	rue	Mostly true	Almost completely true
0	1	2	3	4	5

23. How rewarding is your relationship with your partner?

Not at all	A little	Somewhat	Mostly	Almost Completely	Completely
0	1	2	3	4	5

24. In general, how satisfied are you with your relationship?

Not at all	A little	Somewhat	Mostly	Almost Completely	Completely
0	1	2	3	4	5

Thinking about your sex life during the last six months, please rate your satisfaction with the following aspects:

(**Responses**: 1= not at all satisfied, 2 = a little satisfied, 3 = moderately satisfied, 4= very satisfied, 5 = extremely satisfied)

- 25. The quality of my orgasms
- 26. My "letting go" and surrender to sexual pleasure during sex
- 27. The way I sexually react to my partner
- 28. My body's sexual functioning
- 29. My mood after sexual activity
- 30. The pleasure I provide to my partner
- 31. The balance between what I give and receive in sex
- 32. My partner's emotional opening up during sex
- 33. My partner's ability to orgasm
- 34. My partner's sexual creativity
- 35. The variety of my sexual activities
- 36. The frequency of my sexual activity

Rate your agreement with the following on a scale of 1 (strongly disagree) to 5 (strongly agree):

- 37. I tell my partner when I am especially sexually satisfied.
- 38. I am satisfied with my partner's ability to communicate her/his sexual desires to me.
- 39. I do not let my partner know things that I find pleasing during sex.*
- 40. I am very satisfied with the quality of our sexual interactions.
- 41. I do not hesitate to let my partner know when I want to have sex with him/her.
- 42. I do not tell my partner whether or not I am sexually satisfied.*
- 43. I am dissatisfied over the degree to which my partner and I discuss our sexual relationship.*
- 44. I am not afraid to show my partner what kind of sexual behaviors I find satisfying.
- 45. I would not hesitate to show my partner what is a sexual turn-on for me.

- 46. My partner does not show me when she/he is sexually satisfied.*
- 47. I show my partner what pleases me during sex.
- 48. I am displeased with the manner in which my partner and I communicate with each other during sex.*
- 49. My partner does not show me things she/he finds pleasing during sex.
- 50. I show my partner when I am sexually satisfied.
- 51. My partner does not let me know whether sex has been satisfying or not.*
- 52. I do not show my partner when I am sexually satisfied.
- 53. I am satisfied concerning my ability to communicate about sexual matters with my partner.
- 54. My partner shows me by the way she/he touches me if he/she is satisfied.
- 55. I am dissatisfied with my partner's ability to communicate her/his sexual desires to me.*
- 56. I have no way of knowing when my partner is sexually satisfied.*
- 57. I am not satisfied in the majority of our sexual interactions.*
- 58. I am pleased with the manner in which my partner and I communicate with each other after sex.

Please select one of the five response categories that best describes your opinion (strongly agree, agree, neutral, disagree, strongly disagree). Please answer the questions based on your experience as a child/adolescent in your home, regardless of whether you have ever talked about sex with your parents. Don't spend much time on any one question, make a choice and move on to the next.

- 59. Sex should be one of the most important topics for parents and children to discuss.
- 60. Growing up, I could talk to my parents about almost anything related to sex.
- 61. My parents knew what I thought about sex as a child/adolescent.

- 62. It was not necessary to talk to my parents about sex growing up.*
- 63. I could talk openly and honestly with my parents about sex while growing up.
- 64. As a child/adolescent, I knew what my parents thought about sex.
- 65. The home should be a primary place for learning about sex.
- 66. I felt comfortable discussing sex with my parents.
- 67. My parents gave me very little information about sex growing up.*
- 68. Sex is too personal a topic to discuss with my parents.*
- 69. My parents felt comfortable discussing sex with me.
- 70. Much of what I know about sex came from family discussions.
- 71. Sex should not be discussed in the family unless there is a problem to resolve.*
- 72. Sex was too hard a topic to discuss with my parents.*
- 73. I felt better informed about sex if I talked with my parents.
- 74. As a child/adolescent, I felt the least important thing to discuss with my parents was sex.*
- 75. I felt free to ask my parents questions about sex growing up.
- 76. When I wanted to know something about sex growing up, I generally asked my parents.